Effect of *Theora lubrica* on the response of coastal soft sediment nitrogen cycling to ocean acidification

Samuel Peter Wakefield



A thesis submitted to

Auckland University of Technology

in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Science (MSc)

2019

School of Applied Sciences

Table of Contents

List of figures	3
List of tables	6
List of equations	8
Attestation of authorship	9
Acknowledgements	10
Abstract	12
Introduction	
Global change CO2	13
Ocean acidification	15
Coastal ocean acidification	21
Soft sediments	22
Microbial nutrient cycling	24
Benthic primary production and the role of microphytobenthos	
Macrofaunal bioturbation	32
Response of coastal soft sediment nutrient cycling to ocean acidification	
New Zealand Theora lubrica population: demography and biology	
Hypothesis	
Materials and methods	41
Experimental design	41
Study site	42
Sediment and bivalve collection	44
Natural seawater collection	46
Experimental setup	47
Environmental control	
Sediment core incubations	51
Inorganic nitrogen flux analyses	52
Seawater and sediment analyses	52
<i>T. lubrica</i> demographic measurements	52
Data analyses	53
Statistical analyses	54
Results	
Seawater temperature, salinity and carbonate chemistry	56
Abundance of macrofauna in Man O' War Bay	60
Abundance and demographics of Theora lubrica in Man O' War Bay	60

Abundance of Theora lubrica within the Bivalve cores	63
Initial sediment O_2 consumption and inorganic nitrogen flux	64
Effect of seawater pH on sediment TOU	66
Effect of seawater pH on sediment inorganic nitrogen flux	67
The effect of Theora lubrica dry weight on delta solute flux	69
Discussion	73
Effect of <i>T. lubrica</i> on coastal soft sediment nitrogen cycling	73
Effect of decreasing seawater pH on coastal soft sediment nitrogen cycling	76
Interactive effects of seawater acidification and <i>T. lubrica</i> on coastal soft sediment functioning	78
Strategies to improve methodology for future research	81
Conclusion	84
References	86

List of figures

Figure 1. Map showing the location of Man O' War Bay (red line), Waiheke Island.		
Retrieved from http://maps.stamen.com/44		
Figure 2. Map showing the locations of the animal collection (yellow line) and		
sediment sampling (red line) sites in Man O' War Bay, Waiheke Island. The		
coordinates for the centre of the animal collection and sediment sampling site		
areas are 36°47.279' S, 175°9.770' E and 36°47.205' S, 175°10.235' E,		
respectively. Retrieved from https://earth.google.com/		
Figure 3. Map showing the location of the natural seawater collection site (red line) in		
Orewa, Auckland. The coordinates for the centre of the seawater sampling site		
area are 36° 47.175' S, 175° 10.466' E. Retrieved from		
https://earth.google.com/47		
Figure 4. Diagram representing the flow of natural seawater in the experimental units.		
Each unit circulated 560 L of seawater between a mixing barrel and an		
incubation bin. A pump within the incubation bins pushed seawater through		
an aquarium chiller and UV steriliser into the mixing barrels. Seawater		
returned via gravity from the mixing barrels, adding to the turbulence created		
by the particle filters and wave makers in the incubation bins. Seawater		
temperature and salinity in each unit were measured by conductivity		
meter		

Figure 6. Temperature of natural seawater in the experimental units (EU) 1–4. (A) EU
1, (B) EU 2, (C) EU 3 & (D) EU 459
Figure 7. Salinity of natural seawater in the experimental units (EU) 1–4. (A) EU 1, (B)
EU 2, (C) EU 3 & (D) EU 460
Figure 8. Theora lubrica. Distributions of (A) shell length, (B) dry weight and (C) wet
weight from 100 individuals found in sieved samples (0.5 mm mesh size) from
the Man O'War Bay population, Waiheke Island63
Figure 9. Theora lubrica. Dry weight as a function of shell length from 100 individuals
found in sieved samples (0.5 mm mesh size) from the Man O'War Bay

- Figure 12. Difference between initial/final solute fluxes by the sediment cores as a function of *Theora lubrica* dry weight. Delta: (A) TOU (total oxygen uptake), (B) NH_4^+ , (C) NO_2^- & (D) NO_3^- . Data are displayed from two pH treatments: 8.0 (filled circles) and 7.1 (Open circles). Solid and dashed lines indicate the linear fits for the pH treatments 8.0 and 7.1, respectively. Positive delta fluxes indicate a decrease in sediment solute uptake or an increase in solute release,

List of tables

Table 1. Timeline of the key experimental procedures: (A) Natural seawater
introduction and equipment calibration, (B) Sediment introduction and
acclimatisation, (C) Theora lubrica introduction (Bivalve treatment) and
acclimatisation, (D) Initial incubations at in situ p CO ₂ (partial pressure of CO ₂),
(E) initiation of the seawater pH treatments (stepwise decrease: 0.05 units
day ⁻¹), (F) Target pH treatments reached, (G) Acclimatisation of the sediment
cores to the pH treatments and (H) final incubations43
Table 2. Temperature (°C) and salinity of the natural seawater in experimental units
(EU) 1 – 4. (A) EU 1, (B) EU 2, (C) EU 3 & (D) EU 4. SD, standard deviation57
Table 3. Initial/final seawater carbonate chemistry in experimental units (EU) 1 - 4. (A)
EU 1, (B) EU 2, (C) EU 3 & (D) EU 4. DIC, dissolved inorganic carbon; TA, total
alkalinity; pCO_2 , partial pressure of CO_2
Table 4. Theora lubrica. Abundance (Ab), shell length (SL, mm) and dry weight (DW,
mg) in Control (CTR, no added <i>T. lubrica</i>) and Bivalve (BIV, added <i>T. lubrica</i>)
sediment cores post experiment. EU, experimental unit; SD, standard
deviation62
Table 5. Statistical analyses for the initial solute fluxes (TOU; total oxygen uptake,
NH_4^+ , NO_2^- & NO_3^-) by the sediment cores at in situ <i>p</i> CO ₂ (partial pressure of
CO ₂). Data from the Control (CTR, no added <i>Theora lubrica</i>) and Bivalve (BIV,
added <i>T. lubrica</i>) cores are displayed. ANOVA, <i>t</i> -test, Tukey HSD test. RV,
response variable; EU, experimental unit; TR, treatment; Int, interaction; NS,
not significant65
Table 6. Statistical analyses for the difference between initial/final solute fluxes (delta:
TOU; total oxygen uptake, NH_4^+ , NO_2^- & NO_3^-) of the Control (CTR, no added
Theora lubrica) and Bivalve (BIV, added T. lubrica) sediment cores as a
function of the pH treatments. ANOVA. RV, response variable; TR, treatment;
lat interaction. NC not significant

List of equations

Equation (1)	
Equation (2)	16
Equation (3)	16
Equation (4)	16
Equation (5)	16
Equation (6)	
Equation (7)	17
Equation (8)	17
Equation (9)	
Equation (10)	
Equation (11)	20
Equation (12)	20
Equation (13)	25

Attestation of authorship

I hereby declare that this submission is my own work and that, to the best of my knowledge and belief, it contains no material previously published or written by another person (except where explicitly defined in the acknowledgements), nor material which to a substantial extent has been submitted for the award of any other degree or diploma of a university or other institution of higher learning.

Sam Wakefield Date: 11/06/2019

Acknowledgements

This thesis has been the most challenging, yet fulfilling academic experience I have been involved with. I was totally new to ocean acidification studies, so taking on a project in this area of research at this level was not an easy task. I came to understand early on, that the lessons I learnt and the processes I went through during this project were as important as the end result. There was a lot adversity that I had to overcome during this project, however, I'm happy that I didn't give up and proud that I got the job done.

First off, I cannot express how grateful I am to my primary supervisor, Kay Vopel, who supported me from start to finish, and through thick and thin during this project. Your patience, advice, intelligence and compassion are something I truly admire. Without your guidance, the submission of this thesis wouldn't have been possible. Thank you for never giving up on me because it has helped me grow not only as a student of science, but also personally as an individual. I respect you highly as a supervisor, but also as a friend.

I also want to express my sincerest gratitude to my secondary supervisor, Bonnie Laverock, who played a pivotal role in providing her expertise and support for the majority of this project. Thank you for the amount of time and effort you put into my project, but also for your empathy during the difficult times. I wish you all the best for your future endeavours and becoming a parent for the first time. I would also like to thank Michael Petterson for becoming my mentor in the later stages of my project; your support and input helped to steer me in the right direction.

A very special thanks to the Department of Chemistry at the University of Otago, Dunedin for analysing the content of dissolved inorganic carbon and total alkalinity within the seawater samples I extracted during my experiment. This provided valuable information on the seawater carbonate chemistry for the recirculating systems used in my project.

My sincere thanks also go to the people that helped me from a practical standpoint, both for setting up my experiment and for field work out on the boat and in the laboratory: Evan Brown, Ruth Fiapaipai Auapaau, Ebin Abraham and Chris Pook. A very special thanks goes to Evan Brown for being an efficient practical coordinator. He was responsible for driving the AUT Sciences boat to my study site and for diving with Kay Vopel to collect the coastal sediment core samples for my experiment.

Finally, I would like to thank my family for their ongoing emotional and financial support. Without all of you, this academic journey wouldn't have happened: Mary Jane (Mom), Andrew (Father), Kiri (Sister), Meghan (Sister's partner). Finishing this thesis is living proof that hard work, persistence and dedication pays off.

Abstract

Ocean acidification could influence nitrogen cycling in coastal soft sediments, which are moderated by bioturbating macrofauna. The functioning of coastal ecosystems has a strong connection with nitrogen fluxes that occur at the sediment–seawater interface; the disturbance of the sediment matrix via bioturbation can significantly alter these fluxes. To investigate how decreasing seawater pH affects the fluxes of 0_2 , NH₄⁺, NO₂⁻ and NO₃⁻, I incubated sediment core samples of intact coastal subtidal silt in four seawater recirculating systems and injected CO₂ to adjust their pH to 8.0, 7.8, 7.6 and 7.4. I also incorporated bioturbation via a Bivalve treatment by adding 10 *Theora lubrica* (introduced infaunal bivalve) to a sediment core. Furthermore, the experiment was done in full darkness to eliminate photosynthesis, and salinity and temperature were controlled variables.

Initial measurements at in situ pCO_2 indicated, that the Bivalve treatment significantly increased NH₄⁺ and NO₃⁻ effluxes, and O₂ influxes, but had no effect on NO₂⁻ fluxes. After a 20-day incubation, the final measurements revealed, that seawater acidification significantly increased NH₄⁺ and NO₂⁻ effluxes, but had no effect on the fluxes of NO₃⁻ and O₂. Furthermore, I detected no significant effects on nitrogen fluxes by the interaction between the pH and Bivalve treatments; however, the interaction significantly decreased O₂ influxes.

I hypothesise that the addition of *T. lubrica* stimulated ammonification and nitrification at in situ *p*CO₂ during the initial measurements. I also suspect that seawater acidification decreased coupled nitrification-denitrification during the final measurements. Furthermore, I suggest that *T. lubrica* caused both direct and indirect effects on the sediment matrix, leading to the significant decrease in O₂ influxes during lower seawater pH within the Bivalve treatment cores.

Overall, my study was conclusive because I was able to prove that *T. lubrica* had no influence on coastal soft sediment nitrogen cycling during seawater acidification. Furthermore, I demonstrated that seawater acidification significantly affected sediment nitrogen cycling, which means ocean acidification could have a profound impact on coastal ecosystem functioning in the future.

Introduction

Global change CO₂

It is a consensus in the scientific community that carbon is the most important chemical element found on Earth because all living organisms require it for growth and reproduction. Moreover, carbon is a finite resource that exists both organically and inorganically, forming the ever-complex carbon cycle (Keeling 1973). A key molecule involved in the carbon cycle is carbon dioxide (CO₂) because it drives primary production (e.g., photosynthesis in algae and plants), which is a fundamental process that initiates food chains and webs in terrestrial and marine ecosystems (Michaels & Silver 1988). Furthermore, CO₂ significantly impacts Earth's climate (Ramanathan & Feng 2009) and the carbonate chemistry of the ocean (Doney et al. 2009).

 CO_2 makes a small contribution to the overall composition of gases within the Earth's atmosphere. Nitrogen gas (N₂) is the most abundant at 78.08%, followed by oxygen (O₂, 20.95%), argon (Ar, 0.93%) and CO₂ (0.03%). Other trace gases exist, but are less abundant than CO₂; examples of minor trace gases include: neon (Ne), helium (He), methane (CH₄), krypton (Kr), carbon monoxide (CO), nitrous oxide (N₂O) and xenon (Xe, Pilson 2012). Even though CO₂ is considered as a trace gas within the Earth's atmosphere, massive influxes of CO₂ released by human civilisation within recent years have caused significant climate change (Labelle & Murray 1999).

The Earth has chemical, biological and physical mechanisms that work synergistically to account for natural fluctuations in atmospheric CO₂. A suitable analogy for the Earth is that it acts like a massive thermostat to retain balance between aquatic and terrestrial ecosystems. However, mankind is testing the performance of this thermostat by pumping large quantities of CO₂ into the atmosphere within a short space of time. Two pioneering scientists within the field of anthropogenic global warming, Roger Revelle & Hans Suess, founded an expression during a study that they conducted in 1957 being "the great geophysical experiment", which perfectly describes the Earth's ongoing climate situation. The aim of their study was to estimate the fate of anthropogenic CO₂ emissions within the environment by utilizing

carbon isotope techniques; they concluded that the ocean had absorbed most of these emissions, where the remainder was partitioned into the atmosphere, and terrestrial ecosystems (Revelle & Suess 1957).

Anthropogenic CO₂ emissions weren't considered as a genuine environmental threat during the mid 20th century. However, Revelle & Suess's (1957) study provided a solid baseline for Earth's CO₂ situation, which raised awareness that dramatic changes in the Earth's climate and carbonate chemistry of the ocean could occur within decades. With particular reference to the ocean and its role in absorbing CO₂, marine scientists were the first to acknowledge studies like the former and began to explore the potential effects of CO₂ emissions on marine ecosystems. According to Brewer (2013) it was only near the end of the 20th century when the wider scientific community started to appreciate CO₂ emissions as a legitimate global issue because adverse environmental impacts started to become apparent. Before exploring the undesired phenomenon that is caused by a high CO₂ ocean, the following will pinpoint the main sources of CO₂ emissions and provide approximations of the total amount released since the beginning of the industrial revolution to current times.

Over the course of the Anthropocene it was only until the mid 18th century when CO₂ emissions started to skyrocket, which marked the start of the industrial revolution. Le Quéré et al. (2009) highlights that fossil fuel combustion from motor vehicles is the primary source of CO₂, with small contributions from gas flaring and cement production. Further, they claim that land use changes such as deforestation, logging and intensive cropland soil cultivation are the second largest source of CO₂. The latest report conducted by the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) estimated that atmospheric CO₂ concentrations increased by 40% in 2011 compared to preindustrial levels, which is the equivalent increase from 279 to 391 ppm. To quantify this change in mass, an estimated 555 Gt of CO₂ was emitted into the atmosphere from 1750 to 2011. Fossil fuel combustion contributed 68% (375 Gt) of these emissions, leaving the remaining 32% (180 Gt) owing to land use change (IPCC 2013).

Since the mid 20^{th} century, the popularity of studying CO₂ emissions increased and advancing technology provided greater accuracy for measuring CO₂ concentrations in

the environment. Following Revelle & Suess's (1957) study, the scientific community's understanding of CO₂ emission distribution has changed. It was initially perceived that the ocean absorbed most of the CO₂, however, the bearing of current knowledge has established a significant shift in the CO₂ situation. The literature indicates that approximately 40 to 45% (220 to 240 Gt) of CO₂ emissions remain in the atmosphere, leaving 55 to 60% (315 to 335 Gt) being sequestered by the ocean and terrestrial ecosystems (Ballantyne et al. 2012, Canadell et al. 2007, Knorr 2009). The IPCC (2013) claims that the ocean absorbed 155 Gt (49%) of CO₂ emissions, where the remaining 165 Gt (51%) were up taken by terrestrial ecosystems since the beginning of the industrial revolution.

Aquatic and terrestrial ecosystems are natural sinks and sources of CO₂, which are helping to buffer the constantly high anthropogenic CO₂ emission rates. Sabine et al. (2004) estimated that the ocean has only reached a third of its long-term potential to absorb CO₂. Furthermore, they quantified that the ocean dominated the uptake of CO₂ emissions since the beginning of the 20th century. The ocean has a large capacity to absorb CO₂ because of its sheer volume. Charette & Smith (2010) estimated that the surface area coverage of Earth by the ocean is close to 70%, which creates a large air-sea gas exchange interface. However, the exchange of CO₂ from the atmosphere into the ocean is a slow and delayed process. If humans decided to completely stop emitting CO₂, it would take the ocean centuries to thousands of years to perform a complete CO₂ recovery (Archer & Brovkin 2008).

Ocean acidification

The following sections focus on the undesired phenomenon that is caused by a high CO_2 ocean being ocean acidification (OA). The main symptom of OA is decreasing seawater pH (Fabry et al. 2008). The average pH of seawater has decreased by 0.11 units (from 8.25 to 8.14) since the beginning of the industrial revolution, which is an equivalent 30% increase in hydronium ions (H₃O⁺, Mackie, McGraw & Hunter 2011). Raven et al. (2005) predicted that average ocean pH is on track to decrease by another 0.4 units (equivalent 150% increase of H₃O⁺ ions) by 2100, which would fall somewhere between 7.7 and 7.8.

It seems counterintuitive that CO₂ has the ability to lower seawater pH because it lacks hydrogen ions (H⁺) to donate. However, CO₂ becomes acidic as it diffuses into seawater because it undergoes significant chemical changes. Jacobson (2005) summarised that two laws of physics drive the diffusion of atmospheric CO₂ into the ocean: Dalton's law of partial pressures and Henry's law of gas solubility. Therefore, OA isn't just a function of humans over exploiting carbon-based resources, but it is also the chemical/physical principles of how CO₂ interacts with aqueous solutions.

The initial reaction between CO₂ and H₂O causes the onset of reactions that increase the concentration of H₃O⁺ ions because carbonic acid (H₂CO₃) is produced (Equation 1). H₂CO₃ has the capability of reacting with H₂O twice, forming a bicarbonate ion (HCO₃⁻) first (Equation 2) and a carbonate ion (CO₃^{2–}) second (Equation 3); in both instances H₃O⁺ ions are the by-product. These reactions are as follows:

$$CO_2 + H_2O \Leftrightarrow H_2CO_3$$
 (1)

$$H_2CO_3 + H_2O \Leftrightarrow HCO_3^- + H_3O^+$$
(2)

$$HCO_{3}^{-} + H_{2}O \Leftrightarrow CO_{3}^{2-} + H_{3}O^{+}$$
(3)

In addition to pH reduction, OA decreases CO_3^{2-} ion concentrations; these ions are the primary species found in seawater for neutralising acid. H_2CO_3 has the ability to form CO_3^{2-} ions whilst performing its second ongoing reaction with H_2O (Equation 3). However, the principle of chemical equilibrium limits the production of CO_3^{2-} ions in these reactions. Chemical equilibrium is a continual process that helps the ocean to retain ionic balance and stability (Mackie, McGraw & Hunter 2011, Zeebe 2012, Zeebe & Wolf-Gladrow 2001).

With reference to Equations 2 and 3, the pK values are 6 and 9.19 respectively, in seawater at 10 °C. These values can be used to calculate chemical equilibrium ratios for each reaction, which is the ratio between reactants and products. Preindustrial H_3O^+ ion concentrations are used to standardise these ratios. The following represents the chemical equilibrium ratios for Equations 2 - 3:

$$10^{-6.00}: 10^{-8.25} = 1:177.8 \tag{4}$$

$$10^{-9.19}: 10^{-8.25} = 8.7:1$$
 (5)

Equation 2 favours its products (HCO₃⁻ and H₃O⁺ ions); therefore, if an amount of the reactants were added, 177.8 parts would react to form its products and 1 part would remain as reactants (Equation 4). Conversely, Equation 3 favours its reactants (HCO₃⁻ ions and H₂O); therefore, if H₃O⁺ ions were added and reacted with CO₃²⁻ ions, 8.7 parts would form reactants and 1 part would remain as products (Equation 5). Equation 6 represents another reaction that is relevant to CO₃²⁻ ion reduction.

$$2HCO_3^{-} \Leftrightarrow CO_2 + CO_3^{2-} + H_2O \tag{6}$$

$$10^4:1$$

1 (7)

When Equation 6 occurs by adding CO_2 , 10^4 parts react with its products (CO_3^{2-} ions and H_2O) to form HCO_3^- ions and 1 part remains as products (Equation 7). A variety of other reactions can occur in seawater with CO_2 . However, by referring to Equations 1 - 3 & 6, CO_2 perturbation favours the removal of CO_3^{2-} ions to produce HCO_3^- ions, which are the most abundant carbon species in the ocean (Mackie, McGraw & Hunter 2011, Raven et al. 2005).

 HCO_3^- ions have acidic and basic properties, acting like a mediator in the ocean's carbonate buffer system. Because of chemical equilibrium, most reactions containing HCO_3^- ions favour their production. The following is a modified version of Equations 1 -3:

$$H_2O + CO_2 \Leftrightarrow H_2CO_3 \Leftrightarrow HCO_3^- + H^+ \Leftrightarrow CO_3^{2-} + 2H^+$$
(8)

The carbonate buffer system (Equation 8) shows that HCO_3^- ions are at the centre of equilibrium. HCO_3^- ionic reservoirs in the ocean allows for the storage of excess carbon during times of intensive CO_2 influxes. HCO_3^- ions are also an important chemical for a large amount of sea life. For example, they are critical for animals that generate shells or skeletons (e.g., tropical reef-building corals, cold-water corals, coralline algae, benthic molluscs, echinoderms, coccolithophores, foraminifera, pteropods, etc.). Other animals such as halimeda, jellyfishes and fishes secrete calcium carbonate (CaCO₃) for internal structure and support. If the process of OA promotes the growth of the HCO_3^- ionic reservoir, then a speculation could be that it has the potential to boost calcification rates. However, this is not the case because OA causes the reduction of CO_3^{2-} which consequently lowers the CaCO₃ saturation

state (Ω , Guinotte & Fabry 2008, Kurihara 2008, Mackie, McGraw & Hunter 2011, Zeebe 2012, Zeebe & Wolf-Gladrow 2001).

Calcification is a process used by animals to draw in Ca^{2+} (calcium ions) and HCO_3^{-} ions to form $CaCO_3$. The following is the general reaction involved with calcification:

$$Ca^{2+} + 2HCO_3^{-} \Leftrightarrow CaCO_3 + H_2O + CO_2$$
(9)

Equation 9 shows that animals assimilate HCO_3^- ions to from CO_3^{2-} ions, which allow them to produce CaCO₃. Equation 10 explains how OA reduces an organism's ability to secrete CaCO₃:

$$\Omega = Q_{sp} / K_{sp}$$
(10)

 Q_{sp} describes the present state of a solution that is not at ionic equilibrium, whereas, K_{sp} describes a solution that is at a state of saturated ionic equilibrium. If a solution is under-saturated ($\Omega < 1$), then CaCO₃ dissolution occurs to restore ionic equilibrium. By contrast, if a solution becomes saturated or super-saturated ($\Omega \ge 1$), CaCO₃ dissolution rates decrease. The average Ω of the ocean's surface is currently above 5, however, by the end of this century it's predicted to fall below 5. This subtle change in Ω increases the energy cost of calcifying organisms to secrete CaCO₃. Furthermore, a reduction in CO₃^{2–} ions and Ω is indicative of H⁺ ion production, which changes the proton gradient between an organism's internal cellular reservoir and the surrounding seawater; this can hinder a calcifying organism's ability to maintain pH homeostasis (Cyronak, Schulz & Jokiel 2015, Mackie, McGraw & Hunter 2011, Zeebe 2012, Zeebe & Wolf-Gladrow 2001).

There are two polymorphs of CaCO₃ that exist in the ocean: calcite and aragonite. Some animals secrete these polymorphs on their own or have the ability of producing both at the same time. Examples of animals that strictly use calcite are: coccolithophores and foraminifera. An example of an animal that strictly uses aragonite is a pteropod. Examples of animals that can utilize both polymorphs are: corals (cold water & tropical) and molluscs. Aragonite is more soluble than calcite, which means that less energy is required for it to dissolve. Therefore, calcite is preserved at greater depths because aragonite has a significantly shallower saturation depth or horizon (the depth at which a polymorph dissolves). The current saturation horizon for aragonite is approximately 1000 and 2500 m for the Pacific and Atlantic Oceans, respectively. Calcite's saturation horizon is much deeper at 3000 and 4500 m in the Pacific and Atlantic Oceans, respectively. However, as OA intensifies these horizons become shallower; consequently, a large proportion of CaCO₃ assumed to be permanently buried in the great depths of the ocean will start to dissolve (Mackie, McGraw & Hunter 2011). Feely, Doney and Cooley (2009) predicted that by the end of this century vast areas of the ocean could become under-saturated with respect to both aragonite and calcite.

In Earth's history, OA has occurred numerous times long before human civilisation because of high atmospheric CO₂ levels caused by the eruption of volcanoes (terrestrial and marine) and carbon reservoirs underneath the seafloor (Kump, Bralower & Ridgwell 2009). A significant event that occurred 251 million years ago called the EPE ("End-Permian Extinction") was predicted to have caused the death of up to 95% of all marine life (Benton & Twitchett 2003). The eruption of the Siberian Traps (groups of Russian volcanoes) during this event caused a gradual release of CO₂ over 10,000 years. Scientists have been able to quantify the amount of CO₂ released into the atmosphere during events similar to the EPE by analysing air bubbles trapped inside preserved ice fields in Antarctica (Lüthi et al. 2008, Raynaud et al. 1993). Royer et al. (2004) estimated, that atmospheric CO₂ concentrations have been much higher in the past (pCO₂ > 6000 ppm) and according to Ridgwell (2005) these levels caused significant OA events (pH < 7.5).

Current CO₂ emission rates are exponential compared to previous natural events as pointed out in a model drawn by Ridgwell et al. (2009). They predicted that modern ocean pH would drop rapidly in a short space of time (hundreds of years), compared to previous OA events, which were caused by the gradual release of CO₂ over longer periods (tens of thousands of years). Therefore, the rate of CO₂ release is the greatest concern, rather than the overall amount of CO₂ being released. Wittmann & Pörtner (2013) conducted a study that measured the response of 5 animal taxa: corals, echinoderms, fishes, crustaceans and molluscs to OA using experimental mesocosms. They suggested that future wholesale shifts in seawater carbonate chemistry would

cause the extinction of corals, echinoderms and molluscs because they are sensitive to change and might not retain the physiological capacity to adapt.

The Earth utilises the weathering of terrestrial rocks as a primary mechanism to remove excess atmospheric CO₂ (Gaillardet et al. 1999). Terrestrial weathering rates increase in a high CO₂ world because global warming promotes rainfall. Knutson et al. (2010) claimed on a global scale that by 2100 the intensity of tropical cyclones would increase by 2–11% because of climate change. Rainwater is mildly acidic because the diffusion of atmospheric CO₂ into clouds causes the production of H₂CO₃, which means that calcium-based minerals gradually dissolve during rainfalls (Carroll 1962). Equations 1 - 3 can be used to explain the interaction of CO₂ with rainwater.

Terrestrial weathering produces HCO₃⁻ ions, which feed into rivers. Therefore, rivers have higher alkalinity during times of elevated atmospheric CO₂. Kump, Bralower & Ridgwell (2009) suggested that alkalinity surges by rivers into the coastal zone allowed ocean surface waters to remain supersaturated with respect to CaCO₃ during volcanic eruptions in the past. This was conducive for the precipitation and accumulation of limestone. Kump, Bralower & Ridgwell's (2009) article also provided an overview of the two main types of terrestrial weathering that exist: carbonate and silicate. The equations for each type are as follows:

$$CO_2 + H_2O + CaCO_3 \Leftrightarrow 2HCO_3^- + Ca^{2+}$$
(11)

 $2CO_2 + H_2O + CaSiO_3 \Leftrightarrow 2HCO_3^- + Ca^{2+} + SiO_2$ (12)

As well as explaining the basic chemical principles of calcification, Equation 9 can also be applied to CaCO₃ precipitation. Both types of weathering produce a single mole of carbonate (which eventually buries) and CO₂ (Equations 11–12). The main difference between the two types of weathering is that silicate requires two moles of atmospheric CO₂ to produce two HCO_3^- ions (Equation 12), whereas carbonate only requires one mole (Equation 11). As reinforced by Berner & Caldeira (1997), it is silicate weathering that is going to help recover Earth's CO₂ problem because it causes a net removal of CO₂ following CaCO₃ precipitation. Carbonate weathering has no effect on Earths CO₂ situation because the amount of CO₂ it removes equals that produced during CaCO₃ precipitation. Mackie, McGraw & Hunter (2011) predicted

that the oceans carbonate buffer system would restore to a new unknown steady state as fossil fuel resources become exhausted.

Coastal ocean acidification

Coastal waters are some of the most biologically productive ecosystems on Earth (Martin et al. 1987, Platt & Subba Rao 1975). Brunner et al. (2008) reinforces that they sustain a prolific number of fisheries and provide ideal conditions for aquatic farming, which supports the global demand for protein. Furthermore, they provide a pathway for transport, support tourism and offer a platform for a wide range of recreational opportunities (Martínez et al. 2007). Therefore, monitoring the health and longevity of the coastal setting is of high priority.

Duarte et al. (2013) explained that the carbonate chemistry of seawater in coastal areas is more complex than in the open ocean because of the biogeochemical processes that fluctuate at the land–sea interface. Furthermore, the diversity of coastlines can cause variations in seawater carbonate chemistry to occur within different locations of the same relative area (Manzello et al. 2012). The carbonate weather of coastal areas is habitat specific because a variety of factors other than anthropogenic CO₂ can alter the chemical properties of seawater. Examples of these factors include: salinity, terrestrial runoff, riverine input, diffusion of bioactive constituents at the air–sea interface, primary production, respiration, etc. (Waldbusser & Salisbury 2014).

Coastal processes often act synergistically and promote one another; for example, terrestrial runoff can cause coastal waters to become eutrophic because of nutrient loading caused by high nitrogen, carbon and phosphorus (NCP) concentrations. NCP can directly affect water chemistry, but also indirectly because these excess nutrients enhance primary production. Common symptoms of eutrophic waters include: algae blooms and increased microbial degradation of organic matter (OM), which can lower local pH (Wallace et al. 2014). Furthermore, most algal species yield higher photosynthetic rates during warmer and longer photoperiods associated with seasonal change (King & Schramm 1976). It is difficult to understand the dynamics of coastal carbonate systems because they are intricate. Efforts to conduct high resolution monitoring within coastal settings have been made (e.g., Dupont et al.

2008, Jokiel et al. 2008, Murray et al. 2014), but will need to continue in order to reveal long-term patterns and trends in the carbonate climate of coastal waters.

Soft sediments

A very important component of coastal ecosystems are sediments, which can range in composition from coarse sand to fine muddy silts (Henriksen, Hansen & Blackburn 1981). I chose to study silty sediments because they are very common and make a large contribution to ecosystem functioning. This sediment type is home to macrofauna (e.g., bivalves, polychaetes, echinoderms, crabs, shrimps, brittle stars, etc.), microalgae and microbes, which all contribute to the decomposition of OM and cycling of nutrients (Bouma et al. 2009, Nixon 1981). In coastal areas, the majority of suspended organic matter (SOM) sinks and accumulates on the surface layer of sediments because shallow depths limit the amount of SOM broken down by freefloating microbes. Therefore, sediment microbial communities have a stronger influence on the availability of inorganic nutrients for primary production (Welsh 2003).

The opposite happens within the open ocean because most SOM in these areas completely breaks down and recycles long before it reaches the bottom; the sheer depth of the open ocean and the slow sinking rate of SOM provides free floating microbes sufficient time to decompose and recycle organic matter. Karl (2002) indicated that the majority of SOM decomposition and nutrient cycling in deep seas occurs within the first 150 m from the surface. Therefore, open ocean sediments play a minor role in the nutrient levels of local water columns. By contrast, coastal soft sediments have a strong influence on the nutrient concentrations within the overlying seawater; therefore, a strong connection exists between the seafloor and coastal water columns. Benthic-pelagic coupling is the technical term used to describe this connection (Waldbusser & Salisbury 2014) and is the area of focus within this study. Benthic-pelagic coupling is an important and diverse concept that occurs in coastal areas. The processes that occur in sediments and the water column have a great dependence on each other where continual solute exchange happens (Raffaelli et al. 2003, Soetaert et al. 2000). Kemp et al. (1999) provided examples of key events that are involved with benthic-pelagic coupling: OM - deposition and decomposition,

benthic - respiration and nutrient cycling, nutrient rich sediment re-suspension (usually by winds or storms) and primary production (benthic and pelagic). Benthicpelagic coupling is fundamental to food chains/webs because it converts organic nutrients into inorganic nutrients that primary producers require for photosynthesis. Algae are at the base of all food webs and require solutes just as much as light to thrive. Therefore, benthic-pelagic coupling is critical for the recycling of nutrients and transfer of energy throughout different trophic levels existing in food webs (Marcus & Boero 1998).

The rate of microbial activity in coastal sediments is high because they receive large amounts of OM. As a result, productive coastal sediments become anoxic about one to three mm below the sediment surface because of intensive biogeochemical reactions (Aller 1994, Revsbech, Madsen & Jørgensen 1986). The O₂ penetration depth of sediments is predominantly a function of the amount of OM received by sediments and sediment porosity. Aerobic decomposition is the most common pathway for sediments to breakdown OM, therefore, sediments that receive high OM loading will have a shallower O₂ penetration depth. Further, cohesive sediments composed of silt and/or fine grains lack porewater advection, compared to permeable sediments like sandy beaches, which obtain high porosity and allow fresh oxygenated seawater to enter the pore spaces (Glud 2008).

The O₂ penetration depth of deep-sea sediments is much greater than coastal sediments because pelagic microbial communities oxidise most SOM before it reaches the bottom. A study by Sayles, Smith & Goudreau (1996) measured *in situ* sediment porewater O₂ profiles in the Northwest Atlantic Ocean off New Jersey and found the following results: the shallower site ($2551 \pm 1 \text{ m}$) had an O₂ penetration depth of approximately 10 cm, whereas the slightly deeper site ($2629 \pm 1 \text{ m}$) had an O₂ penetration depth >20 cm. Due to the limited O₂ availability in coastal sediments, animals that populate these habitats have specifically adapted to overcome this hardship.

In addition to O₂, nutrients and OM are exchanged between the sediment porewater and overlying seawater via two methods: active and passive. The most dominant type of active solute exchange is advection. Ahmed, Elhassan, & Bashar (2012) described

that advection is driven by wind and tidal interactions. This leads to the delivery of nutrients, SOM and particulates into the open seawater. When advection is powerful and fast intense re-suspension can happen. As a result, primary production can significantly reduce during re-suspension events because suspended particles limit the penetration of light available for photosynthesis. Sloth et al. (1996) demonstrated this by using mesocosms containing sediment from Danish coastal waters. They induced sediment re-suspension events via advection to measure the photosynthetic response of pelagic and benthic algal communities. They found no significant effects on pelagic primary production, however, re-suspension significantly reduced benthic primary production rates for approximately a week until the particulates settled.

The other method of solute exchange is passive, which is driven by molecular diffusion. This is a common process that happens between the sediment-seawater interface in burrows and holes created by macrofauna, which will be discussed (Okuboet et al. 2001).

Microbial nutrient cycling

Nutrients that are released via benthic-pelagic coupling vary in chemical structure and each serve their own specific purpose in marine ecosystems. The three main nutrient types that exist in seawater are ones that contain nitrogen, phosphorous and/or carbon as their central element. Unique nutrient cycles exist for each type, which are driven by a diversity of microbial phyla (Nixon 1981). Arrigo's (2004) review highlighted that the two primary domains of microbes that exist and cycle nutrients in sediments are bacteria and archaea, which inhabit the sediment porewater and substrate. Azam & Malfatti (2007) discussed that these microbes convert OM into inorganic matter (IM) via redox reactions, which drive biogeochemical processes in sediments. Microbes oxidise OM by consuming the following electron acceptors in this particular order: O_2 , nitrate (NO₃⁻), manganese oxide (MnO), iron oxides (e.g., Fe_2O_3 , Fe_3O_4 , etc.) and sulphate (SO_4^{2-}). There is a high microbial demand for O_2 because it produces the greatest amount of energy for OM decomposition. Microbes always use the strongest electron acceptor available, with the primary goal to completely re-mineralise the OM they are targeting at the time (Chen & Strous 2013, Froelich et al. 1979).

From the perspective of microbial redox reactions, Archer, Morford & Emerson (2002) and Van Cappellen & Wang (1996) distinguished that sediments have three zones: oxic, suboxic and anoxic. Since O_2 is the most powerful electron acceptor that microbes can utilise, aerobic respiration yields the greatest efficiency to re-mineralise OM (Hansen & Blackburn 1991). Ebenhöh & Heinrich (2001) highlighted that aerobic respiration produces approximately 32 moles of adenosine triphosphate (ATP - biological energy currency) when one mole of glucose ($C_6H_{12}O_6$) is oxidised. This is more than that of fermentation, which is a very common anaerobic pathway that only produces two ATP molecules. The following reaction represents the overall aerobic remineralisation of OM carried out by microbes in marine sediments:

$$(CH_2O)_{106}(NH_3)_{16}(H_3PO_4) + 138O_2 \Leftrightarrow 106CO_2 + 16HNO_3 + H_3PO_4 + 122H_2O$$
 (13)

Equation 13 represents the Redfield ratio, where the ratio of carbon:nitrogen:phosphorous is 106:16:1. The organic derivatives of plankton and seawater follow this ratio (Redfield 1934). Furthermore, aerobic remineralisation is the initial phase in nitrification because ammonia (NH₃) is oxidised (Gruber 2008). The nitrogen cycle is the most important biogeochemical process that occurs within sediments because nitrogen is the building block of all proteins and nucleic acids. Carbon and phosphorous cycles are important as well, however, the nitrogen cycle is the focus in most marine sediment studies with regard to benthic–pelagic coupling (Bonaglia et al. 2014, Fanjul et al. 2011, Foshtomi et al. 2015, Rysgaard, Christensen & Nielsen 1995, etc.). The nitrogen cycle was the area of focus within the context of this study.

Before the nitrogen cycle is covered in depth, a brief overview of four other common microbial processes that occur in the biogeochemical layers of the sediment will be discussed: manganese (Mn) reduction, iron (Fe) reduction, sulphate (SO₄^{2–}) reduction and methanogenesis. Mn reduction happens in the suboxic layer and can occur simultaneously with denitrification (Myers & Nealson 1988). A study conducted by Post (1999) focuses on the compound manganese oxide (MnO), which is the sole electron acceptor for Mn reduction. Examples of bacteria that are capable of carrying out Mn reduction are: *Shewanella putrefaciens* (Fredrickson et al. 2008), *Bacillus infernus* (Nicholson 2002), genera *Geobacter, Desulfovibrio*, *Desulfuromus*,

Arcobacter and *Pelobacter* (Burdige & Nealson 1986, Roden & Lovely 1993, Lovely et al. 1993, Vandieken et al. 2012).

Fe reduction is another important biogeochemical process that occurs in sediments. A review by Weber et al. (2006) highlighted that the primary electron acceptor for Fe reduction is iron III hydroxide (Fe(OH)₃), which has a very similar molecular structure to MnO. The first microbial strain to be isolated and capable of Fe reduction was a genera of *Pseudomonas*. This bacteria couples Fe reduction with growth derived from respiration to break down rigid molecules. It is common for sediment bacteria to be multifunctional. For example, some Mn reducing microbes have the ability to reduce Fe (Arnold et al. 1986).

Fe reduction happens deep in the suboxic zone, which is significantly lower than for NO_3^- and Mn reduction; according to Lovely & Phillips (1988), this separation exists because NO_3^- and MnO inhibits Fe reduction by re-oxidising its final products (Fe reductants). If one were to look at a standard cross section of marine sediment, the layer in which ferric ions (Fe³⁺) are reduced to ferrous ions (Fe²⁺) is characterised by a mixed brown/green coloured boundary. This was pointed out in Lyle's (1983) article, which focused on this particular biogeochemical zone.

The next biogeochemical process that will be covered is SO_4^{2-} reduction. Bowles et al. (2014) stated that this is an important and ubiquitous set of reactions because it has strong implications in carbon fixation and redox cycling. Furthermore, they described that SO_4^{2-} reduction occurs when higher energy yielding electron acceptors become exhausted. Sulphide (S^{2-}) is the end product of SO_4^{2-} reduction, which further reacts with Fe monosulphides. The product of this reaction causes the sediment to turn a dark black and is very distinct when viewing marine sediment cross sections (Love, 1967). Postgate (1979) provided some examples of anaerobes that are commonly involved with SO_4^{2-} reduction: *Desulfobacteraceae* and *Desulfovibriaceae*. According to Jørgensen & Revsbech (1985) SO_4^{2-} reduction is on average the most dominant microbial process out of all the nutrient re-mineralisation pathways that occur in marine sediments. However, in some cases, Mn reduction has been proven to outcompete SO_4^{2-} reduction because particular coastal areas can have unusually high levels of MnO (Canfield 1994, Thamdrup 2000). Therefore, the dominant microbial

process of a coastal area is defined significantly by the geochemical composition of marine sediments.

The last biogeochemical process being covered before the nitrogen cycle is methanogenesis, which is a microbial process that produces methane (CH₄) by reducing acetate ($C_2H_3O_2^{-1}$), hydrogenated acetate ($C_2H_3O_2H$), hydrogen (H) and/or CO₂ (Nealson & Stahl 1997). According to Oremland & Polcin (1982) methanogenesis is inhibited and outcompeted by SO₄^{2–} reduction if they occur in the same zone. This is because both processes use some of the same initial compounds to conduct specific redox reactions. However, SO₄^{2–} reducers are unable to assimilate compounds such as methanol, trimethylamine and/or methionine, which are critical agents for methanogenesis to happen. Furthermore, they explain that the subtle differences between these two processes allow them to occur simultaneously, but in separate zones.

Methanogenesis occurs deep in the anoxic zone of sediments below the region of SO₄^{2–} reduction, and utilises anaerobes that come from a group of archaeon's called methanogens. Examples of methanogens are as follows: *Methanobacterium bryantii, Methanococcus voltae, Methanosarcina barkeri, Methanobacteriales, Methanococcales, Methanomicrobiales, Methanosarcinales* and *Methanopyrales* (Hedderich & Whitman 2013, Kadam et al. 1989). King (1984) reinforced the importance of methanogenesis to marine sediments because it's the final step in the decomposition of OM.

I chose to investigate the nitrogen cycle in my project because it has significant influences on coastal ocean productivity as pointed out by Ryther & Dunstan (1979) and is a prevalent process that occurs in marine sediments (Galloway et al. 2004). Galloway et al. (2008) described that nitrogenous-based compounds such as NO_3^- feed autotrophs, which initiate food chains and webs. They elaborate that it progresses through trophic levels, which starts right from small organisms (e.g., microbes and algae) and finishes at apex predators (e.g., sharks and killer whales).

A complete nitrogen cycle starts when atmospheric N_2 is fixed and incorporated into OM, and ends when NO_3^- is denitrified into N_2 , which is released back into the atmosphere (Gayon & Dupetit 1886). The nitrogen cycle is a synergistic process that

has many stages, where nitrogenous compounds go through multiple chemical transformations via microbial reactions. Further, these compounds transition between oceanic and atmospheric realms via the air–sea gas exchange interface (Zehr & Ward 2002). The following is a list of the separate stages involved in the nitrogen cycle, which scientists have conceptualised since its discovery: biological N₂ fixation (BNF), assimilation of dissolved organic nitrogen (DON), ammonification, NH₃/NH₄⁺ (ammonium) assimilation, anaerobic ammonia oxidation (anammox), nitrification, denitrification, assimilatory (ANRA) and dissimilatory (DNRA) NO₃⁻ reduction to NH₃/NH₄⁺ (Zehr & Kudela 2011).

Atmospheric N₂ is the final product of the nitrogen cycle, however, the production of atmospheric N₂ can also be considered the first step in the cycle; Zehr & Kudela (2011) indicated, that BNF creates a looping effect by reintroducing atmospheric N₂ back into the ocean. BNF is a process by which diazotrophs (nitrogen-fixing microbes) draw in and assimilate N₂ with a reducing enzyme called nitrogenase (Kim & Rees 1994), and produce aqueous NH₃ (Burris 1966). The bond binding the N₂ molecule is a strong triple covalent bond, which is why a specialised enzyme is critical for breaking it down. Shanmugam et al. (1978) provided some examples of the microbial groups that diazotrophs belong to: heterotrophs, diatoms and cyanobacteria.

Organic nitrogen is a pivotal component of OM and can be processed via two pathways: assimilation of DON (Goeyens et al. 1987) or ammonification (Middelburg & Nieuwenhuize 2000). Regarding the assimilation of DON, autotrophs (e.g., phytoplankton, macroalgae) and heterotrophs (e.g., zooplankton) have the ability to directly consume DON from seawater such as: urea and/or amino acids (Kirchman 1994, Tyler et al. 2005). According to Ramaiah (2004), in the scenario that these organisms are too slow to find and uptake this resource via assimilation, *Heterobacter* are close behind to re-mineralise nitrogen existing in all forms of OM. These microbes source OM and decompose it via a process called deamination, which releases NH₃/NH₄⁺ into the water column. Overall, this process is referred to as ammonification. Further, Ramaiah (2004) elaborated, that *Heterobacter* target particular structures within OM. Examples include: chitin, peptides, proteins, ribonucleic acids (RNA), amino acids and/or urea. There are three different pathways to which NH₃/NH₄⁺ can be processed. The first pathway is the direct consumption of NH₃/NH₄⁺, which converts inorganic nitrogen into living tissue. This process is the direct opposite to ammonification and is commonly referred to as NH₃/NH₄⁺ assimilation (Zehr & Kudela 2011). NH₃/NH₄⁺ assimilation is driven and catalysed by specialised enzymes such as glutamine synthetase, glutamate synthase and glutamate dehydrogenase; these exist in the metabolic organs of ammonia consuming organisms (Muro-Pastor et al. 2005).

The second pathway that NH_3/NH_4^+ can be processed is via anammox, which was conceptualised by Mulder et al. (1995); this pathway converts NH_4^+ into N_2 gas. According to Dalsgaard et al. (2005) the anaerobic bacteria that conduct anammox belong to the phylum Planctomycetes, which are usually from the genus *Candidatus*. The electron acceptors that these bacteria use to complete this pathway can be nitrite (NO_2^- , Engström et al. 2005), Fe²⁺ (Oshiki et al. 2013) or manganese II ion (Mn^{2+} , Kuypers et al. 2003).

Lastly, the third pathway that NH₃/NH₄⁺ can be processed is via nitrification, which is a two-staged oxidation reaction that occurs within the sediment; firstly, NH₃/NH₄⁺ is oxidised to produce NO₂⁻ and then oxidation occurs again to produce NO₃⁻ (Mortimer et al. 2004). Different bacterial groups drive each stage of nitrification, however, there is one exception that will be discussed. The first stage of oxidation can be conducted by lineages of *Proteobacter* (e.g., *Nitrosococcus, Nitrosomonas, Nitrosolobus* and *Nitrosovibrio*) or archaea (e.g., phylum *Thaumarcheota*, Francis et al. 2007, Suzuki et al. 1974). A study conducted by Wobus et al. (2003) on the microbiological diversity of marine sediments with varied nutrient loads suggested that *Proteobacter* are dominant in mesotrophic (intermediate nutrients levels) or eutrophic (high nutrient levels) conditions, whereas *Thaumarcheota* archaeon's dominate in oligotrophic conditions (low nutrients levels).

NO₂⁻ oxidising bacteria conduct the second stage of nitrification. Examples of these include: *Nitrobacter, Nitrospina* and *Nitrospira* (Jetten et al. 2003). The ability of these bacterial groups to conduct each stage of oxidation depends on their genetic traits responsible for producing the specialised enzymes that catalyse reactions. The first stage of oxidation is catalysed by the enzyme NH₃ monooxygenase and the second

stage is by NO_2^- oxidoreductase (Lücker et al. 2010, Lücker et al. 2013, Sundermeyer-Klinger et al. 1984). According to Daims et al. (2015), *Nitrospira* has the ability of conducting both stages of oxidation; this complete NH_3/NH_4^+ oxidation process is referred to as comammox (complete NH_3/NH_4^+ oxidation) and has been a very popular topic among microbiologists since it's discovery (Pinto et al. 2016, Pjevac et al. 2017, Santoro 2016).

The last two pathways of the nitrogen cycle explain what happens to the end product of nitrification (NO₃⁻⁻), other than denitrification. The two other pathways are ANRA and DNRA. According to Zehr & Kudela (2011), ANRA is similar to BNF because both processes produce the same end product (NH₃/NH₄⁺), which is directly assimilated by organisms for growth and reproduction. Flores et al. (2005) revealed that particular species of bacteria and cyanobacteria are the microbes, which possess the acquired genes to conduct ANRA. These genes obtain specific traits, which allow these microbes to produce specialised NO₂⁻⁻ and NO₃⁻⁻ assimilatory enzymes; they catalyse the following set of reactions: NO₃⁻⁻ is assimilated to produce NO₂⁻⁻, and then NO₂⁻⁻ is assimilated to produce NH₃/NH₄⁺. By contrast, DNRA produces NH₃/NH₄⁺, which isn't directly assimilated for biological development (Sørensen 1978). Zehr & Kudela (2011) suggested, that NH₃/NH₄⁺ is fed back into the nitrogen cycle post DNRA. From there, it can be processed by any of the following microbial pathways: ammonia assimilation, nitrification and/or anammox.

Benthic primary production and the role of microphytobenthos

MacIntyre et al. (1996) described that microphytobenthos is a specific group of microalgae (e.g., unicellular eukaryotes, cyanobacteria, etc.), which inhabit the first few millimetres of the sediment surface. A slight green/brown tinge to the sediment surface indicates their presence, where they will only exist on illuminated sediments to meet their photosynthetic requirements. Bertics & Ziebis (2009) elaborated that chemical (e.g., microbial activity) and physical (e.g., bioturbation) processes within sediments significantly stimulates benthic primary production. It is common for benthic micro-algal communities to exceed the biomass of pelagic microalgae in overlying water columns (Underwood & Kromkamp 1999).

Measuring the benthic primary production of coastal environments poses great challenges, due to some of the following reasons: quantifying benthic micro-algal biomass via measurements of chlorophyll-*a* concentrations can have up to 40% error unless high-performance liquid chromatography technology is used. Benthic microalgae have patchy distribution patterns, both vertically and horizontally within the sediment surface and benthic primary production is sensitive to seasonal change and geographic variation (Atkinson et al. 2008, Attard et al. 2014, Bruno et al. 2006, Charpy-Roubaud & Sournia 1990, Hartig et al. 1998, Staehr et al. 2012). Grant (1986) and Pinckney & Zingmark (1993) summarised that benthic primary production depends on light, inorganic nutrients and organic carbon.

Glas et al. (2012) mentioned, that benthic microalgae (e.g., foraminifera) are capable of driving local pH values very high during the day by consuming CO₂ via photosynthesis within estuaries and/or other shallow water coastal settings. However, they elaborated, that benthic - microalgae and microbes have the opposite effect in darkness because respiration dominates and local pH values are driven down due to CO₂ production. Therefore, benthic microalgae play a significant role in the carbonate chemistry of the sediment porewater because of their influence on dissolved CO₂ levels.

Two pivotal elements that benthic microalgae require are nitrogen and phosphorous. In conjunction with photosynthesis and respiration, benthic microalgae assimilate NO_3^- and phosphate ($PO_4^{3^-}$) to synthesise OM. Therefore, benthic microalgae are key players in the regulation of nutrients within coastal ecosystems (Burkepile & Hay 2006). Cahoon (2014) suggested, that microalgae are very robust because they live in neritic zones all around the world and therefore, have a high tolerance to fluctuating water parameters (e.g., pH, nitrogen, phosphorous, temperature, salinity, etc.) Benthic microalgae have a short life expectancy (Fenchel 1968), and according to Pinnegar et al. (2000) and Posey et al. (2002), they are subject to constant predation by larger animals (e.g., fish, stingrays, starfish, etc.) and sediment inhabiting macrofauna (e.g., polychaetes, crabs, urchins, shrimp, etc.). Therefore, they are important not only for alleviating pollution, but for coastal food chains and webs (Paine 1980).

The most common species of benthic microalgae that exist in coastal settings are diatoms (they can also exist in the water column). Werner (1977) argued that diatoms are the most prolific organism on Earth and the most important. This is because diatoms are at the base of most aquatic food webs, have extensive contributions to CO_2/O_2 levels on Earth and are closely connected to coastal sediments. Round et al. (1990) described that diatoms are unicellular and exhibit a diverse range of morphological forms due to the structure of their cell walls integrating silica (no longer than 2 mm in length).

Diatoms appear as a thin brown layer on most shallow water surfaces because they utilise pigments such as carotenoid fucoxanthin (Grossart et al. 2005). Smol & Stoermer's (2010) study on environmental monitoring indicated that diatom communities are widely used as indicators of water quality in marine and freshwater ecosystems because they are able to provide evidence of past and present aquatic conditions. Furthermore, diatoms are a key food source for macrofauna that live within coastal sediments (MacIntyre et al. 1996).

Macrofaunal bioturbation

Animals that inhabit coastal sediments are referred to as bioturbating macrofauna because their activity significantly impacts the biogeochemistry of sediments (Aller 1982). The morphology and behaviour of these animals are diverse; each species impacts the structure and porewater chemistry of sediments according to their specific niche (Bertics & Zebis 2009). Kristensen et al. (2012) developed an efficient term for bioturbation: "all transport processes carried out by animals that directly or indirectly affect sediment matrices. These processes include both particle reworking and burrow ventilation". Alternative definitions for bioturbation have been established, however, those terms are too specific and focus on certain areas of bioturbation. An example of this can be seen in Rhoad's (1967) and Winston & Anderson's (1971) definition: "The effects that animal particle reworking and biogenic structures have on the biological, ecological and biogeochemical properties of modern sediments". This definition dismisses burrow ventilation, which is a critical component of bioturbation.

Sediment bioturbators have been classified as ecosystem engineers because they fundamentally change the structure and functioning of sediments; as a consequence, significant shifts in sediment nutrient cycling can occur (Mermillod-Blondin & Rosenberg, 2006). Therefore, the activity of these organisms plays a strong role in coastal food - chains and webs. According to Kristensen et al. (2012), bioturbation has two categories: particle reworking and ventilation. Particle reworking encapsulates all faunal disturbances that directly shift and/or turnover sediment particles, both horizontally and vertically. François et al. (1997) and Solan & Wigham (2005) conceptualized particle reworking into four subcategories, which are as follows: biodiffuser, upward conveyor, downward conveyor and regenerator. Biodiffusers are macrofauna, which randomly and constantly rework sediment surfaces over short distances (Kristensen et al. 2012).

Biodiffusers cause local effects to the biogeochemistry of sediments, where this process has similar effects to that of molecular and/or eddy diffusion. Biodiffusion occurs close to the sediment surface and is carried out by animals such as worms, crabs, sand dollars and urchins (e.g., Gilbert et al. 2007, Lohrer et al. 2005, Penha-Lopes et al. 2009, Quintana e al. 2007). Kristensen et al. (2012) described that upward conveyors are macrofauna, which create burrows much deeper than biodiffusers below the sediment surface. These animals are vertically orientated and feed with their head facing down. Unlike biodiffusers, upward conveyors cause non-local effects because they expel particles out the opening of their burrows. The expulsion of particles is caused by waste release or by the subsidence of sediment material from digging. Post expulsion, burrow openings tend to backfill with new particles via gravity. Upward conveyors are predominantly species of worms and shrimp (e.g., Cadée 1976, Dobbs & Whitlatch 1982).

Downward conveyors create burrows very similar to that of upward conveyors; however, they are orientated with their head facing towards the burrow opening (Kristensen et al. 2012). These animals draw in particles and defecate within their own burrows, where new material and waste accumulates at the burrow ending. Therefore, their burrows become clogged and require constant irrigation/construction for maintenance (Shull 2001). Downward conveyors cause

local and non-local effects because their retention of particles from burrow openings is non-selective; downward conveyors are predominantly worms (e.g., Shull & Yasuda 2001).

The last subcategory of particle reworking is regenerators, which are macrofauna that perform rigorous and continual excavation to maintain burrows (Kristensen et al.'s 2012). These burrows tend to be much wider and deeper than upward and downward – conveyor burrows. Therefore, burrow wall collapsing and infilling is very common; species of crab fall into this category (e.g., Huang et al. 2007).

The second major category within bioturbation is burrow ventilation; Shull et al. (2009) highlighted that this is a critical process, which macrofauna perform for a continual supply of O₂ and food. Living in coastal soft sediments provides challenges for macrofauna because most of these sediments become anoxic a few mm below the sediment surface (Aller 1994, Revsbech et al. 1986). Macrofauna continuously and/or intermittently ventilate their burrows to ensure O₂ concentration is optimal. Not only does burrow ventilation resupply O₂, but it also cleans out any form of unwanted detritus (Kristensen 1988). Kristensen et al. (2012) breaks down burrow ventilation into three subcategories: open-ended, blind-ended in permeable sediments and blind-ended in impermeable sediments. The following will describe these three subcategories.

Open-ended ventilation occurs when macrofauna produce burrows with two or more openings at the sediment surface. In the absence of the burrow inhabitant, radial diffusion occurs across the burrow wall–seawater interface. However, when the burrow is inhabited, the burrow seawater is advected (e.g., worms through peristaltic movements), which enhances the solute exchange between the burrow and the surrounding sediment. Blind-ended ventilation occurs within impermeable sediment burrows, which have a single opening. This process results in bidirectional water movement and radial diffusion across the burrow wall-seawater interface. Lastly, blind-ended burrow ventilation in permeable sediments occurs in burrows with one opening. It is similar to blind-ended ventilation in impermeable sediments; however, they differ because this form of ventilation produces unidirectional water movement do to the lack of sediment porosity. Furthermore, bioirrigation occurs when water

exits burrows via the advective percolation of pore water towards the sediment surface–seawater interface (Kristensen et al. 2012).

Particle reworking and burrow ventilation cause complex and indirect effects on the biogeochemistry of sediments, as discussed by Laverock et al. (2011). For example, when macrofauna rework sediments to create burrows or for feeding purposes, this increases the sediment–seawater exchange surface area (Kristensen 1988). Quintana et al. (2007) solidified that particle reworking alters the physical structure of sediments, which affects the chemical zones of sediments. According to Aller & Aller (1998), when macrofauna ventilate burrows for oxygenation and cleansing purposes, the introduction of fresh seawater surrounding their burrow openings enhances the sediment-seawater solute exchange. Since burrows increase the solute exchange surface of sediments, ventilation further enhances the exchange of inorganic nutrients into burrow walls, which then leach into the surrounding sediment (Kristensen 2000). Burrows that are properly maintained significantly increase in the penetration of O_2 into sediments (Krantzberg 1985).

Bioturbation is crucial for sediment functioning and plays a significant role in coastal ecosystems (Bertics et at. 2010, Laverock et al. 2010, Mermillod-Blondin & Rosenberg 2006). A basic concept of understanding the importance of bioturbation is defined in a study conducted by Laverock et al. (2011). They highlighted, that macrofaunal structures within sediments make significant alterations to the physiochemical properties of sediments, which ultimately stimulates microbial activity. Further, macrofaunal structures provide a channel for deeper subsurface penetration of overlying seawater. In essence, macrofauna enhance the coupling of the sediment with the overlying water column. Bioturbated areas of the sediment provide a unique environment for nitrogen cycling, but also promote microbial abundance and diversity. It has been established that the lining of macrofaunal burrow walls can have higher microbial diversity and abundance than the surrounding sediment, both surface and subsurface (Laverock et al. 2010, Parnell et al. 2009).
Response of coastal soft sediment nutrient cycling to ocean acidification

The nutrient fluxes of seawater within shallow semi-enclosed bays are predominantly a function of the microbes and macrofauna, which inhabit sediments. Coleman & Williams (2002) indicated that the commercial fishing of the benthic environment encourages coastal ecosystem cascading effects. Bottom trawling through sediments would not only remove key bioturbating species, but also compromise macrofaunal structures. Therefore, the anthropogenic disturbance of sediments can create an unbalanced coastal ecosystem, which highlights their importance. Sediments were a pivotal component in my experiment because I wanted to investigate the effects that OA had on the sediment-seawater nutrient exchange within coastal areas.

Widdicombe et al. (2008) noted that a lack of empirical data existed regarding how benthic ecosystems would respond to OA; since their study the amount of research on this has significantly grown. Investigating the sediment response of nutrients to OA is difficult because sediments obtain high biological diversity. According to Snelgrove (1999), close to 98% of all marine life resides on (epifauna) or within (infauna) sediments. Furthermore, the chemistry and biology of sediments are not only diverse worldwide, but also on local scales (Gray 2002).

An investigation by Wood et al. (2009) provided conclusive evidence that *Amphiura filiformis* (brittlestar) stimulated two aspects of sediment nutrient cycling under acidified conditions (pH 7.7, 7.3 and 6.8). It was found that *A. filiformis* significantly increased the sediment uptake of PO_4^{3-} and the sediment release of NO_2^- and NO_3^- into the overlying seawater. Further, *A. filiformis* had no effect on NH_3/NH_4^+ fluxes regardless of the induced treatments (animal density and seawater acidification). Moreover, seawater acidification had no effect on the bioturbation performance of *A. filiformis*.

A study conducted by Nilsson & Sköld (1996) on the same species of brittlestar indicated that they were capable of carrying out appendage regeneration and sexual reproduction during seawater acidification. This indicates, that *A. filiformis* has the ability to tolerate seawater acidification over the short-term duration of an experiment, but not necessarily in the long term.

Nereis virens is a species of polychaete that borrows into soft sediments, and is a popular candidate for this line of research because their unique mode of bioturbation significantly stimulates sediment nutrient cycling (Hutchings 1998). An experiment conducted by Widdicombe & Needham (2007) had two treatment types: the addition of *N. virens* and decreasing pH (control: 7.9, 7.3, 6.5 and 5.6). Nutrient results from the control pH conditions indicated that *N. virens* significantly increased the sediment uptake of NH₃/NH₄⁺, NO₂⁻ and silicate (SiO₄³⁻), but had no effects on NO₃⁻ and PO₄³⁻ fluxes. SiO₄³⁻ fluxes were unaffected by seawater acidification. However, seawater acidification did increase the sediment uptake of NO₃⁻ and release of NH₃/NH₄⁺. Furthermore, it caused a decrease in the sediment release of NO₂⁻ and a decrease in the sediment uptake of PO₄³⁻. The treatment of pH had no effect on the structure and size of polychaete burrows, which led to the conclusion that nutrient fluxes during seawater acidification were isolated as a microbial response to the stress of decreasing pH. Therefore, experiments do reveal that some infaunal species are still able to function during hypercapnia for a short period of time.

New Zealand Theora lubrica population: demography and biology

The following section provides an overview on the demography and biology of an introduced infaunal bivalve species to New Zealand, *Theora lubrica*. This species was abundant at my study site, which made it an accessible resource for my experiment. Moreover, their proliferation provided a motive to investigate if they had any effects on the nutrient response of sediments to OA.

T. lubrica is an exotic species to New Zealand coastal waters, originating from Japan (Powell 1976). Hayward et al. (1999) and Morely (1995) indicated that these species thrive in fine, subtidal sediment subjected to constant terrigenous depositions. Populations of *T. lubrica* within New Zealand have been monitored since the 1970's (Powell 1976), where they have been classified as invasive to New Zealand coastal waters (James & Hayden 2000).

T. lubrica populations continue to spread throughout New Zealand coastal subtidal sediments and appear to have cemented themselves as a permanent resident in our waterways (Morely 1995, Powell 1976). Because *T. lubrica* thrives in eutrophicated

areas, they can be used as biological indicators of organically rich or polluted sediments (Imabayashi and Tsukuda 1984). It has been recorded that *T. lubrica* can dominate close to 70% of a macrobenthic community within nutrient rich muddy sediments (Imabayashi & Wakabayashi 1992). Yokoyama & Ishihi (2003) described that *T. lubrica* is a small deposit-feeding bivalve, which feeds on detritus, microphytobenthos and phytoplankton. Further, *T. lubrica* dig twice their shell length into the sediment and project a siphon to the sediment surface for feeding, respiration and waste excretion.

Yokoyama & Ishihi (2003) mentioned that *T. lubrica* rapidly grow and become sexually mature in just three months given the right conditions. Lohrer et al. (2010) highlighted that these species have to maintain a constant connection with the sediment-seawater interface to live in sediments. They suggested that bioturbative disturbances of the sediment surface by *Echinocardium cordatum* (small infaunal sea urchin) could limit the invasive success of *T. lubrica*. Lohrer et al. (2008) found that heavily bioturbated sediment plots by *E. cordatum* resulted in a lower abundance of *T. lubrica*, compared to undisturbed plots. Similar results were found in Lohrer et al.'s (2010) study; increasing *E. cordatum* density caused a decrease in the abundance of *T. lubrica*.

Lohrer et al. (2010) found that *T. lubrica* populations experience seasonal variability in abundance at the mouth of the Mahurangi Harbour; they were significantly less abundant in this area during the colder sampling periods. This suggests that *T. lubrica* recruits at the mouth of harbours during summer after spawning, but cannot survive in these areas long term. In light of this information, *T. lubrica* predominantly live a sedentary lifestyle, but can shift to a more ideal habitat post recruitment. Their mobility and broadcast spawning techniques have allowed them to spread throughout the country. Townsend et al. (2014) suggested that *T. lubrica* migrated to New Zealand Harbours via the hulls and/or inside the water ballast containers of ships arriving to various ports in the North and South Island. It is from these harbours that they were introduced, which have enabled them to expand their populations in coastal sediments throughout the country.

T. lubrica has also invaded harbours in Australia, Russia and America (Konstantin et al. 2004, Ranasinghe et al. 2005, Wilson et al. 1998). Within the context of New Zealand, research has focused on the interaction of *T. lubrica* with indigenous fauna and, whether or not, they impose deleterious effects on native species. Dodd (2009) found *T. lubrica* in gut of the indigenous New Zealand snapper (*Pagrus auratus*), therefore, the introduction of *T. lubrica* has expanded the feeding opportunities for snapper. Moreover, empirical data indicates a positive association between *T. lubrica* and the native horse mussel (*Atrina zelandica*). The abundance of *T. lubrica* can significantly increase within a 10 cm radius of *A. zelandica* because their faecal deposits are a key food source targeted by *T. lubrica* (Townsend et al. 2014).

In the same study, Townsend et al. (2014) provided an example of a negative association between *T. lubrica* and another native macrofaunal species aside from *E. cordatum*, being the indigenous cockle, *Austrovenus stutchburyi*. *T. lubrica* abundance significantly decreased when in the presence of *A. stutchburyi*. It is believed that the tubes and/or dense mats formed by *A. stutchburyi* inhibit the settlement of *T. lubrica* larvae and juveniles. Therefore, it appears that the introduction of *T. lubrica* hasn't hindered the livelihood of many native macrofauna species because most indigenous species are bigger and are able to outcompete them. Here, I suggest that the influence of *T. lubrica* on the environment is not only a function of how it interacts with other infaunal species, but also how it affects sediment nutrient cycling within the context of OA.

Hypothesis

Considering that *T. lubrica* is a well-established invasive species in New Zealand coastal waters, it is important to predict if and how they will influence the biogeochemical response of soft sediments to OA via CO₂ perturbations; in particular, I wish to focus on the effects of *T. lubrica* on sediment DIN (dissolved inorganic nitrogen) fluxes during seawater acidification (O₂ fluxes were also measured). Previous studies on *T. lubrica* in New Zealand have focused more on the demography of this species and how they interact with native fauna. Therefore, my research is novel because it will be contributing to a current gap in knowledge. The following is my overall research question:

"How does *T. lubrica* influence the response of nitrogen cycling in coastal soft sediments to OA?"

Within this question I have drawn three null hypotheses, which are the following:

Hol: T. lubrica has no significant effect on DIN fluxes within coastal soft sediments.

Ho2: OA has no significant effects on DIN fluxes within coastal soft sediments.

<u> $H_03:</u>$ There is no significant interaction between OA and *T. lubrica*, which influences the biogeochemical response of coastal soft sediments.</u>

I established that my predictor variables were the following: (I) *T. lubrica* treatment, (II) pH treatment, and (III)*T. lubrica* dry weight (mg). Furthermore, my response variables were the following: (I) TOU (total oxygen uptake) and fluxes of (II) NH_4^+ , (III) NO_2^- , and (IV) NO_3^- .

Materials and methods

Experimental design

I designed an experiment that focused on measuring the sediment exchange of O₂ and DIN fluxes (NH₄⁺, NO₂⁻ and NO₃⁻). I induced the following treatments: seawater acidification and the addition of infaunal bivalve *T. lubrica*. I collected all sediment cores and *T. lubrica* specimens from my established study site in Man O' War Bay, Waiheke Island. I conducted my experiment in full darkness to eliminate photosynthesis because I wanted to specifically measure sediment microbial responses.

I collected 32 sediment cores of subtidal silt and submerged 8 cores into each of the four experimental units (EU, seawater re-circulating systems) back at the AUT OA laboratory, Auckland City. Within each EU I made two rows: four Control cores and four Bivalve treatment cores (10 added *T. lubrica* specimens). In situ pCO_2 (partial pressure of CO_2 , pH 8.0) was maintained in all EU for close to three weeks after adding the sediment cores. *T. lubrica* specimens were added to the Bivalve treatment cores a week following the introduction of the sediment cores, which allowed them to settle in. Following the acclimatisation period of the added *T. lubrica*, I performed an initial set of measurements on the sediment-seawater exchange of O_2 and DIN fluxes for each core.

After the initial measurements, I lowered seawater pH by 0.05 per day⁻¹ until EU 2–4 reached PH levels of 7.8, 7.6, and 7.4, respectively I established EU 1 as the control, which I maintained at in situ pCO_2 . I performed a final set of measurements after the sediments cores were subjected to pH treatments for 20 days. The differences between the initial/final set of measurements provided information on how the sediment exchange of O_2 and DIN fluxes changed over time because of the effects caused by the pH and Bivalve treatments (Table 1).

Table 1.

Timeline of the key experimental procedures: (A) Natural seawater introduction and equipment calibration, (B) Sediment introduction and acclimatisation, (C) *Theora lubrica* introduction (Bivalve treatment) and acclimatisation, (D) Initial incubations at in situ pCO_2 (partial pressure of CO₂), (E) initiation of the seawater pH treatments (stepwise decrease: 0.05 units day⁻¹), (F) Target pH treatments reached, (G) Acclimatisation of the sediment cores to the pH treatments and (H) final incubation.



Study site

Waiheke Island is a 35-minute boat trip from Auckland City and is situated in the Hauraki Gulf, New Zealand (Fig. 1). Manighetti & Carter (1999) described the Hauraki Gulf as a shallow semi-enclosed bay, which can reach depths close to 50 m and has surface area coverage of approximately 4000 km². Sikes et al. (2009) reported that the gulf contains a variety of sediment types, which range from permeable sands to cohesive mud's composed of terrigenous silt and clay.

Wong & O'Shea (2010) classified three sediment types within Man O' War Bay, Waiheke Island: gravel, muddy gravel, and mud. These authors performed a sediment grain size analysis and found the following: the gravel was poorly sorted, the muddy gravel was very poorly sorted and the mud was moderately to moderately well sorted. Furthermore, they reported that the macrofaunal species richness and abundance was highest in the gravel and lowest in the mud. The most common macrofaunal species that they found in the muddy sediment were (Descending average abundance): *T. lubrica*, Ostracoda Gen. spp (crustacean), *Prionospio* sp. (polychaete), *Sthenelais* sp. (polychaete), *Paraphoxus* sp. (anthropod), *Cossura consimilis* (polychaete) and *Echinocardium cordatum* (enchinoderm).



Figure 1.

Map showing the location of Man O' War Bay (red line), Waiheke Island. Retrieved from http://maps.stamen.com/.

A separate study conducted by Wilson & Vopel (2012) focused on characterising soft sediments within the same bay. They determined that the water content within the top 9 cm layer of the sediment surface decreased from 75% to 65% after being dried for 24 h at 90 °C. OM content in this layer was calculated by the weight loss of

sediments via combustion in a furnace for 6 h at 400 °C; OM content of the sediment was determined to be $6.3 \pm 0.9\%$ (dry weight, mean \pm SD, n = 54). They also analysed particle size distribution (% volume) in the same layer of the sediment using a laserbased particle analyser (Malvern Master-sizer 2000) and found that the sediment was composed of 73% silt, 17% sand and 9% clay. Moreover, using AVS (acid volatile sulfides) profiling techniques they indicated that this sediment type had areas concentrated with iron sulfides (seen as black regions in sediment cross sections). Sediments with high concentrations of these minerals reflect intensive SO₄^{2–} reduction, indicating an enriched organic load (Sorokin and Zakuskina 2012).

Sediment and bivalve collection

A total of 32 sediment cores were collected from Man O' War Bay (36°47.205' S, 175°10.235' E, Fig. 2) 9 to 10.5 m's deep on 20 February 2018. To collect a sediment core, a SCUBA diver pushed a clear acrylic tube (height: 300 mm, internal diameter: 90 mm) approximately two-thirds of the way down into the sediment. The diver sealed these tubes with top and bottom lids fitted with rubber O-rings. The distance between the sediment surface and lower end of the tube lid ranged from 75 to 144 mm.

Sediment cores were collected haphazardly, where care was taken by divers to avoid sampling sediments with large macrofauna. The sediment at the study site was structured by two key species of macrofauna: *E. cordatum* and an unidentified species of mud shrimp. *E. cordatum* ploughs through the sediment surface, whereas, the mud shrimp creates large burrows (Anecdotal: data not supplied). Divers placed the cores where the sediment surface was smooth and undisturbed. Each set of sediment cores were collected within a 20 m radius from a fixed position on the seafloor.

Upon divers surfacing, I placed all sediment cores into insulated bins containing crushed ice to cool the samples. The sediment cores were transported back to the AUT OA laboratory within four hours and left overnight with their lids off. This allowed for any suspended particles to settle within the cores before they were submerged into the experimental units the following day.

Previous fieldwork indicated that *T. lubrica* is an abundant infaunal bivalve in Man O' War Bay. I collected *T. lubrica* specimens for the experiment on 7 March 2018 from Man O' War Bay (36°47.279' S, 175°9.770' E, Fig. 2) 6 to 7.5 m deep using a Van Veen sediment grab sampler. I passed all the sediment grabs through a 0.5 mm sieve to isolate the macrofauna and repeated this process until I gathered approximately 600 specimens. From this amount, I allocated 160 individuals for the main experiment and another 100 individuals for gathering demographical information.

I stored all *T. lubrica* specimens in a bucket half filled with seawater and transported them back to the laboratory within four hours. I water changed this bucket with fresh seawater from the laboratory and added a small aquarium aerator (Precision 2500, Aqua One) to oxygenate the seawater. The following day I used these specimens and added 10 *T. lubrica* to each sediment core within the Bivalve treatment row.



Figure 2.

Map showing the locations of the animal collection (yellow line) and sediment sampling (red line) sites in Man O' War Bay, Waiheke Island. The coordinates for the centre of the animal collection and sediment sampling site areas are 36°47.279' S, 175°9.770' E and 36°47.205' S, 175°10.235' E, respectively. Retrieved from https://earth.google.com/.

Natural seawater collection

I collected natural seawater for the experimental units on 7 February 2018 from a public boat ramp, South End Orewa Beach (36° 47.175' S, 175° 10.466' E; Fig. 3). Seawater was extracted on the incoming tide (1–2 m water depth) to avoid potential nutrient contamination by riverine inlets and/or mangroves catchments. I drained the seawater into AUT's aquaculture reservoir system, which has a closed loop that mechanically filters (0.2 mm) and UV sterilizes seawater. I treated the seawater for 24 hours in the system before adding it to the experimental units. Seawater was mixed between experimental units with a separate pump (2400, Eheim) to create consistent chemical conditions.



Figure 3.

Map showing the location of the natural seawater collection site (red line) in Orewa, Auckland. The coordinates for the centre of the seawater sampling site area are 36° 47.175' S, 175° 10.466' E. Retrieved from https://earth.google.com/.

Experimental setup

Each experimental unit had a plastic incubation bin as its base (length: 1.12 m, width: 0.72 m, height: 0.6 m), a header mixing barrel (diameter: 0.6 m, height: 0.9 m), an aquarium chiller (HC Chiller 300A, Hailea), a five Watt UV sterilizer (ClearTec, Pond One), a pressurized canister filter (Aquis Canister Filter 1200, Aqua One or a 4E, Eheim), a variable speed wave maker (WP-25, Jebao) and a return pump feeding the mixing barrel from the incubation bin (3260, Eheim).

Each experimental unit circulated 560 L of natural seawater (351 L in the incubation bin and 209 L in the mixing barrel), which flowed 24/7 at a rate of approximately 540 L h⁻¹. The seawater flow within each experimental unit started from the incubation bin by the return pump, which passed the seawater through the aquarium chillers and UV sterilizers. The outflow of this return line filled the mixing barrels, causing the seawater to be gravity fed back into the incubation bins via overflow pipes. The gravitational flow from the mixing barrel, plus the flow generated by the pressurized canister filters and wave-makers produced sufficient advection within the incubation bins. This prevented stagnation in the overlying seawater directly above the sediment cores and provided sufficient mixing for consistent pH conditions. The total area of the visible sediment surface was 628 cm² per experimental unit. This excludes the exchange surfaces such as the lining of polychaete burrows. Refer to Figure 4 for a visual representation of the experimental setup.



Figure 4.

Diagram representing the flow of natural seawater in the experimental units. Each unit circulated 560 L of seawater between a mixing barrel and an incubation bin. A pump within the incubation bins pushed seawater through an aquarium chiller and UV steriliser into the mixing barrels. Seawater returned via gravity from the mixing barrels, adding to the turbulence created by the particle filters and wave makers in the incubation bins. Seawater temperature and salinity in each unit were measured by a conductivity meter.

Environmental control

The main seawater properties that I had to control were temperature, pH and salinity. I monitored seawater salinity on a daily basis with a portable Knick Portamess 913 meter, where target values were between 33.5 and 34.0. I added small amounts of reverse osmosis de-ionized water (PRF-RO, Pentair) to the experimental units, which counteracted evaporation. Temperature was maintained between 16 and 17 °C using an air conditioning unit (Super Wave, Fujitsu) set to 17 °C. This was operated in conjunction with the aquarium chillers used for each experimental unit, which were set to 16 °C.

Seawater pH was recorded and controlled by injecting CO₂-enriched air (20% carbon dioxide and 21% oxygen in nitrogen) into the mixing barrels. The system consisted of the following components: a DAQ-M instrument (Loligo Systems), a laptop (Lenovo) installed with CapCTRL software (version 1.3.0, Loligo Systems), a gas control set (including: solenoid valves, air stones, tubing, etc.), pH meters (pH 3310, WTW) and pH electrodes (SenTix HWD, WTW).

The pH electrodes were installed just below the surface of the seawater in the mixing barrels, and their readings were transmitted to the CapCTRL software. This software recorded all measurements and sent this information to the DAQ-M instrument (connected to the solenoid valves). The solenoid valves opened when seawater pH of the experimental units rose above their set points. This released CO₂-enriched air from the bottom of the mixing barrels through air stones. The solenoid valves would shut off when the pH of the experimental units restored to their original set points. This cycle was continual because the experiment was an open re-circulating system, meaning that the seawater was in direct contact with the atmosphere. This caused the seawater to always loose CO_2 to the atmosphere because of their partial pressure differences. Refer to Figure 5 for a visual representation of the environmental control. Within each experimental unit, the difference in seawater pH between the incubation bins and mixing barrels were monitored closely because of the degassing effects. I used a portable pH meter to regularly measure seawater pH and temperature within the incubation bins. If these measurements were different to the target pH set points of each experimental unit, I adjusted the CapCTRL software to achieve valid seawater pH.

I performed a standard three-point calibration on the pH meters using the following pH buffer solutions: 4.01, 7.00 & 9.18. I then measured the pH of certified seawater reference material 'TRIS buffer (batch #26)' to determine the initial readings of the pH meters post calibration. I obtained the TRIS buffer from A. Dickson, Marine Physical Laboratory, Scripps Institution of Oceanography (Dickson et al. 2007d). I then used the "DelValls & Dickson pH calc" excel file



Figure 5.

Diagram representing the pH control system. (A) The electrode in the mixing barrels transmitted pH and temperature recordings to the CapCTRL software on the laptop. (B) CapCTRL sent signals to the DAQ-M instrument, (C) which regulated the solenoid valves. (D) The solenoid valves controlled gas flow from the CO₂ cylinders into the mixing barrels. The solenoid valves would shut off when the pH of the experimental units reached their target set points. System degassing restored pH overtime; therefore, the cycle would repeat itself if the pH increased beyond the target set points. (E) A conductivity meter measured seawater temperature and salinity.

(data available upon request) to determine the theoretical pH of TRIS buffer. I expected the measured pH to differ from the theoretical pH of TRIS buffer because seawater has greater ionic strength compared to pH buffer solutions (Riebesell et al. 2010). I calculated offset values for these differences and repeated it for each pH electrode. These offset values were incorporated into the CapCTRL software, which finalised the calibration of the pH electrodes.

Sediment core incubations

During incubations, sediment cores were sealed from their surrounding environment. To avoid seawater stagnation overlying the sediment, I incorporated a peristaltic pump to create mild advection. The incubation equipment consisted of four sediment core lids (each had a ball valve and two small tube fittings: inflow and outflow), a four-channel O₂ meter (Witrox-4 oxygen meter, Loligo systems) and a custom peristaltic pump unit. Fibre optic cabling connected the O₂ meter to optodes fitted into the tubing lines of the peristaltic pump unit, which were connected to the core lids via the inflow and outflow fittings. Seawater flowed passed the optodes during incubations, which allowed the O₂ meter to send signals through the fibre optic cabling every second to measure seawater O₂ concentrations.

I could only incubate four sediment cores per set. Therefore, I created a sampling strategy to work around this restriction. During each incubation period, I incubated EU 4 first, followed by EU 3, then EU 2 and finished with EU 1. The Control cores were incubated first, followed by the Bivalve cores and then I finished with the blank (sediment exclusive core). Before each incubation set commenced, I extracted and filtered (0.45 μ m) an initial 20 mL seawater sample (T₀) from the incubation bin of the EU and stored it at –20 °C. I then fitted and closed all the lids of the cores. I also started a new log file in the Witrox 4 software, which recorded real-time O₂ concentrations (μ mol L⁻¹). Before leaving the cores to incubate for approximately four hours, I recorded the initial O₂ concentrations of each core.

Before taking post-incubation seawater samples (T_F), I recorded the final O_2 concentrations of each core and ended O_2 profiling. I opened values one core at a time and carefully extracted 20 mL of seawater from the top of each core to avoid sediment disturbance. After all T_F were extracted, filtered and stored, incubation lids were carefully removed from the cores to avoid sediment suspension.

Inorganic nitrogen flux analyses

I submitted all seawater samples to be measured for NH₄⁺, NO₂⁻ and NO₃⁻ concentrations with a micro-segmented flow analyser (Astoria Pacific). This was conducted in the scientific analytical laboratory based out of the AUT Sciences building, Auckland City. These concentrations were used to calculate DIN fluxes.

Seawater and sediment analyses

I took weekly seawater samples from each experimental unit for the determination of dissolved inorganic carbon (DIC) and total alkalinity (TA) concentrations. I extracted these samples in accordance to the instructions provided by SOP 1 (Dickson et al. 2007a). I carefully filled 1 L glass bottles (Schott Duran) with seawater from each experimental unit and left a 10 mL headspace, which provided a safe volume to add 200 μ L of saturated mercuric chloride (MgCl₂). I then sealed the samples, inverted them to mix and stored them in darkness. At the conclusion of the experiment, I sent all the DIC and TA seawater samples to the Department of Chemistry at the University of Otago, Dunedin for analyses. The SOP 2 (Dickson et al. 2007b) analytical method was used for the determination of DIC by coulometry. A separate closed titration system operated under the SOP 3a procedure (Dickson et al. 2007c) was used for the determination of TA.

At the conclusion of the experiment, I did an initial sieve to each sediment core (0.25 mm) to capture any macrofauna in the sediment and preserved them in 10% formalin. Prior to analysing the macrofaunal abundance of the sediment, I sieved each sample again (same mesh size as the initial sieve) to further remove unwanted sediment and formalin. Macrofauna were counted and identified to the following taxonomic level: Polychaeta, Ostracoda, Malacostraca, Bivalvia, Ophiuroidea, Echinoidea. Furthermore, I measured the length of *T. lubrica* specimens found in each core. I used the counts of *T. lubrica* individuals within the Control cores to represent the natural abundance of this species in Man O' War Bay.

T. lubrica demographic measurements

I measured the length (mm), wet weight (mg) and dry weight (mg) of 100 *T. lubrica* specimens in a separate sieve sample to the sediment analysis conducted post

experiment. Length was measured with callipers, taking the longest possible measurement from end to end, where length values were rounded to the nearest whole number. To measure wet weight, each specimen was dabbed dry with a hand towel removing superficial moisture and then weighed on an analytical balance scale. The dry weight was measured after dehydrating the specimens in an oven for 12 hours at 80 °C.

Data analyses

With regard to the DIN fluxes, I calculated resultant concentrations (μ mol L⁻¹) of NH₄⁺, NO₂⁻ and NO₃⁻ for the initial and final incubations. I then converted these concentrations into fluxes (μ mol m⁻² h⁻¹) by factoring in the visible surface area of the sediment in each core, the distance between the sediment surface and bottom of the lid in each core, and the exact duration each core was incubated for. Furthermore, I used the difference between the initial and final fluxes to calculate delta DIN fluxes (delta DIN flux = DIN flux_{final} – DIN flux_{init}). If a DIN flux was positive, this indicated the sediment release of DIN into the overlying seawater. A negative DIN flux indicated DIN uptake. Further, positive delta DIN fluxes indicated a decrease in uptake or an increase in release of DIN by the sediment. A negative delta DIN flux indicated an increase in uptake or a decrease in release of DIN by the sediment.

TOU was calculated similarly to DIN flux, except the resultant concentrations of O_2 for the initial and final incubations were used instead. I used the difference between initial and final TOU to calculate delta TOU (delta TOU = TOU_{final} – TOU_{init}). If TOU was positive, this indicated the sediment release of O_2 into the overlying seawater. Negative TOU indicated sediment O_2 uptake. Further, if delta TOU was positive, this indicated a decrease in uptake or an increase in release of O_2 by the sediment. A negative delta TOU indicated an increase in uptake or a decrease in release of O_2 by the sediment.

T. lubrica dry weight (mg) was calculated with a linear model I created from the demographic data (Fig. 9). In conjunction with the macrofaunal counts I performed at the conclusion of the experiment, I also measured the lengths of all the *T. lubrica* specimens in each core. I summed up all of these length measurements, which

provided a complete total length value of *T. lubrica* within each sediment core. I then input these values into the linear model, which gave an output of the total dry weight of *T. lubrica* found in each core. These dry weight values were important in the analysis because I used them to create delta TOU and DIN flux figures.

Statistical analyses

I used RStudio to calculate the mean, mode and range for the length, wet weight and dry weight from the *T. lubrica* demographic data. I used the same software to create the linear model for calculating *T. lubrica* dry weight based off the demographic data I measured from the *T. lubrica* specimens I collected with a 0.5 mm sieve. I produced a scatter plot of dry weight as a function of length, which provided data points for modelling. I generated a line of best fit through the data points using a standard linear model function. I used the measured lengths of individual *T. lubrica* post experiment and input these values into the linear model summary in RStudio to report the significance of the slope and y-intercept of the linear model.

I calculated the averages of sediment TOU and DIN fluxes (NH₄⁺, NO₂⁻ and NO₃⁻) for the Control and Bivalve cores during initial seawater conditions (standard deviations were incorporated). I also conducted paired *t*-tests between the averages of the Control and Bivalve cores to detect if they were significantly different from each other. Prior to acidifying the seawater within the experimental units, it was important to establish if the Bivalve treatment had significant effects on the sediment exchange of O₂ and DIN fluxes.

Further analyses were conducted during the initial seawater conditions to detect if significant TOU and/or DIN flux differences existed between the experimental units. I achieved this by using Tukey HSD (honest significant difference) tests, which determined if TOU and/or DIN fluxes were significantly higher or lower between experimental units. Separate tests were done for the Bivalve and Control cores. These tests were important because I wanted to investigate the chemical consistencies across the experimental units. If an experimental unit had significantly higher fluxes than other bins, I had to consider this during the analysis to be accurate.

I used modelling in RStudio to produce trends for the TOU and DIN flux data. Further, I used ANOVA tests to determine if the trends between two models were significantly different from each other. I conducted ANOVAs based on models having one response variable (i.e. delta DIN fluxes or delta TOU rates) and two predictor variables (i.e. pH and Bivalve treatments, or *T. lubrica* dry weight and pH treatments [7.4 and 8.0]). For the figures containing *T. lubrica* dry weight as a predictor variable, I excluded modelling pH treatments 7.6 and 7.8. This improved the visual clarity of figures and put the focus towards the extremes of the pH treatments I employed. Each ANOVA produced p-values for the two-predictor variables to detect their individual effects on the response variable and another p-value to determine an interaction between the two-predictor variables. Interaction p-values were used to detect if the trends between two models were significantly different from each other. Lastly, if any cores were contaminated with large macrofauna (e.g., *E. cordatum*, crabs, shrimps, etc.), the data from them were deemed to be outliers. Also, inaccurate solute flux data due to equipment error were removed from the analysis.

Results

Seawater temperature, salinity and carbonate chemistry

The average seawater temperature was 16.9 ± 0.2 °C in EU 1 and 16.7 ± 0.2 , 0.2 & 0.1 °C in EU 2–4 with a minimum and maximum of 16.0 and 17.1 °C, respectively, across all experimental units (Fig. 6, Table 2). Each experimental unit evaporated approximately one to two liters of freshwater each day, which I replaced with ultrapure water to maintain seawater salinity within the range of 33.0 and 34.2 (Fig. 7, Table 2).

Seawater DIC and TA during initial conditions were 2.0 and 2.2 mmol kg SW⁻¹, respectively, across all experimental units (Table 3). Initial seawater pCO_2 ranged from 435 to 476 µatm, which equated to all experimental units having a seawater pH_T of 8.0. CO₂ perturbation in seawater decreased the pH_T of EU 2–4 from 8.0 to 7.9, 7.4 and 7.1, respectively (Table 3). These final seawater pH_T values were different from the target pH set points in the experimental design; I address this issue in the discussion.

Table 2.

Temperature (°C) and salinity of the natural seawater in experimental units (EU) 1–4. (A) EU 1, (B) EU 2, (C) EU 3 & (D) EU 4. SD, standard deviation.

EU	1	2	3	4
Temperature				
$Mean\pmSD$	16.9 ± 0.2	16.7 ± 0.2	16.7 ± 0.2	16.7±0.2
Maximum	17.1	17.0	17.0	17.0
Minimum	16.3	16.0	16.4	16.5
Salinity				
$Mean \pm SD$	33.8 ± 0.2	33.7 ± 0.2	33.7 ± 0.2	33.6 ± 0.2
Maximum	34.2	34.1	34.2	34.0
Minimum	33.1	33.2	33.0	33.1

Table 3.

Initial/final seawater carbonate chemistry in experimental units (EU) 1–4. (A) EU 1, (B) EU 2, (C) EU 3 & (D) EU 4. DIC, dissolved inorganic carbon; TA, total alkalinity; pCO_2 , partial pressure of CO_2 .

EU		DIC (mmol l	TA (g SW ⁻¹)	рН⊤	<i>p</i> CO₂ (µatm)
1	Initial	2.0	2.2	8.0	476
	Final	2.0	2.2	8.0	486
2	Initial	2.0	2.2	8.0	459
	Final	2.1	2.2	7.9	588
3	Initial	2.0	2.2	8.0	454
	Final	2.3	2.3	7.4	1852
4	Initial	2.0	2.2	8.0	435
	Final	2.4	2.3	7.1	4571



Figure 6.

Temperature of natural seawater in the experimental units (EU) 1–4. (A) EU 1, (B) EU 2, (C) EU 3 & (D) EU 4.



Figure 7.

Salinity of natural seawater in the experimental units (EU) 1–4. (A) EU 1, (B) EU 2, (C) EU 3 & (D) EU 4.

Abundance of macrofauna in Man O' War Bay

I used the counts of macrofauna within the Control cores to represent the natural population of the study site within Man O' War Bay. 6 different classes of macrofauna were identified from the samples, where the abundance of macrofauna in each core ranged from zero to 18; the average macrofaunal abundance was 10 ± 5 (Mean \pm SD, n = 16) with a mode of 11. Across all of the control cores bivalves were the most abundant (125), followed by Malacostraca (18) and Polychaeta (10, data available upon request).

Abundance and demographics of *Theora lubrica* in Man O' War Bay

On average, I found 8 ± 4 *T. lubrica* individuals per Control core (Mean \pm SD, n = 16), which translated to an average abundance of 314 ± 157 ind. m⁻² based of the visible sediment surface in the cores. Further, the abundance ranged from zero to 15 (Table 4). *T. lubrica* specimens in the separate sieve sample showed a normalized shell length distribution (Fig. 8A). Shell length ranged from 7 to 15 mm, where the average length was 11.0 ± 1.6 mm (Mean \pm SD, n = 100) with a mode of 12 mm (data available upon request).

Characteristics of a normalized distribution were also found in the dry weight data from the same sieve sample, and to a lesser extent in the wet weight data (Fig. 8B, C). The wet weight of *T. lubrica* specimens was found between 8 and 42 mg with an average and mode of 26.0 ± 8.4 and 21 mg, respectively (data available upon request), and the dry weight was about 25% of their wet weight, ranging from 2 to 12 mg with an average of 6.6 ± 2.3 mg and a mode of 7.0 mg (data available upon request).

I used the data from the same sieve sample to produce a linear fit of *T. lubrica* shell length as a function dry weight (Fig. 9). The trend shows that the individuals in the sample gained approximately 0.86 mg in dry weight per mm increase in length. The slope (t-value: 7.747, p-value: <0.0001) and y-intercept: -2.8034 mg (t-value: -2.379, p-value: <0.05) were both significant.

Table 4.

Theora lubrica. Abundance (Ab), shell length (SL, mm) and dry weight (DW, mg) in Control (CTR, no added *T. lubrica*) and Bivalve (BIV, added *T. lubrica*) sediment cores post experiment. EU, experimental unit; SD, standard deviation.

		CT	R			BIV		
EU	Core ID	Ab	SL	DW	Core ID	Ab	SL	DW
1	52	10	6.3	2.6	47	12	6.9	3.1
	43	7	6.3	2.5	10	16	7.8	3.8
	7	7	5.7	2.1	30	17	8.1	4.1
	1	6	11.0	6.6	17	14	7.6	3.7
2	12	10	5.6	2.0	45	30	11.0	6.6
	15	10	5.6	2.0	9	19	7.6	3.7
	54	15	7.9	3.9	42	24	7.9	3.9
	20	7	5.7	2.1	35	12	7.1	3.2
3	16	1	5	1.4	5	-	-	-
	50	7	5.3	1.7	3	20	7.5	3.5
	40	0	-	-	44	18	6.9	3.1
	28	11	5.9	2.2	38	12	7.8	3.8
4	21	11	6.9	3.1	25	19	7.1	3.2
	2	11	5.1	1.5	14	25	7.3	3.4
	31	8	5.4	1.8	41	20	7.3	3.4
	6	4	6	2.3	8	11	7.4	3.5
Mean		8	6.3	2.6	-	18	7.8	3.9
SD	-	4	2.0	1.8	-	5	2.2	1.9
Max	-	15	11	6.6	-	30	11	6.6
Min	-	0	5	1.4	-	11	6.9	3.1



Figure 8.

Theora lubrica. Distributions of (A) shell length, (B) dry weight and (C) wet weight from 100 individuals found in sieved samples (0.5 mm mesh size) from the Man O'War Bay population, Waiheke Island.



Figure 9.

Theora lubrica. Dry weight as a function of shell length from 100 individuals found in sieved samples (0.5 mm mesh size) from the Man O'War Bay population, Waiheke Island. The solid line indicates the linear fit of the data (y = 0.8559x - 2.8034, $r^2 = 0.3708$).

Abundance of Theora lubrica within the Bivalve cores

The addition of 10 *T. lubrica* individuals to an intact sediment core made up a Bivalve core. Inspection of the cores post experiment revealed, that this addition on average just over doubled the natural average abundance of *T. lubrica* 18 ± 5 (Mean \pm SD, n = 15, Table 4). The abundance of *T. lubrica* in the Bivalve cores ranged from 11 to 30. Core 5 was excluded from the analysis because zero *T. lubrica* were counted. If a successful Bivalve treatment occurred, then the lowest *T. lubrica* count should have

been 10 in any Bivalve core by the end of the experiment. Excluding data from core 5 will be explained in the discussion.

Initial sediment O₂ consumption and inorganic nitrogen flux

I found that TOU was significantly higher in EU 1 than in EU 3 for the Bivalve cores (Fig. 10A, Table 5). On average, the Control cores removed significantly less O₂ from their overlying seawater (TOU = $-401 \pm 60 \ \mu\text{mol}\ \text{m}^{-2}\ \text{h}^{-1}$; Mean \pm SD, n = 12) than the Bivalve cores (TOU = $-591 \pm 78 \ \mu\text{mol}\ \text{m}^{-2}\ \text{h}^{-1}$; Mean \pm SD, n = 9, Fig. 10A, Table 5). On average, all of the DIN flux data for the Control and Bivalve cores indicated a release of NH₄⁺, NO₂⁻ and NO₃⁻ into the overlying seawater by the sediment (positive average flux). The Control cores had a significantly lower average release of NH₄⁺ (0.11 \pm 0.42 μ mol m⁻² h⁻¹) compared to the Bivalve cores (0.86 \pm 1.28 μ mol m⁻² h⁻¹, Fig. 10B, Table 5). The average fluxes of NO₂⁻ from the Control and Bivalve cores did not significantly differ, 0.15 \pm 0.04 and 0.12 \pm 0.03 μ mol m⁻² h⁻¹, respectively (Fig. 10C, Table 5). Similar to the NH₄⁺ flux results, the average release of NO₃⁻ into the overlying seawater by the Control cores (0.45 \pm 0.48 μ mol m⁻² h⁻¹) was significantly less than the Bivalve cores (1.04 \pm 0.96 μ mol m⁻² h⁻¹, Fig. 10D, Table 5).

Table 5.

Statistical analyses for the initial solute fluxes (TOU; total oxygen uptake, NH_4^+ , NO_2^- & NO_3^-) by the sediment cores at in situ pCO_2 (partial pressure of CO_2). Data from the Control (CTR, no added *Theora lubrica*) and Bivalve (BIV, added *T. lubrica*) cores are displayed. ANOVA, *t*-test, Tukey HSD test. RV, response variable; EU, experimental unit; TR, treatment; Int, interaction; NS, not significant.

RV	EU	TR	Int	t-test or Tukey HSD test
TOU	NS	<0.0001	<0.05	CTR < BIV; BIV (EU 1 > 3)
NH_4^+	<0.0001	<0.01	< 0.01	CTR < BIV; BIV (EU 1 > 3 & 4)
NO_2^-	NS	NS	NS	
				CTR < BIV; CTR (EU 3 > 2), BIV (EU
NO_3^-	<0.001	< 0.01	<0.001	1 > 3 & 4)

Significant differences between experimental units were detected in the DIN fluxes of NH_4^+ (Bivalve cores only) and NO_3^- (Control and Bivalve cores, Table 5). For NH_4^+ , the



Figure 10.

Initial solute fluxes by the sediment cores without (Control treatment, filled circles) and with added individuals of the bivalve *Theora lubrica* (Bivalve treatment, open circles). (A) TOU (total oxygen uptake), (B) NH_4^+ , (C) NO_2^- & (D) NO_3^- . Four cores were incubated per treatment in four experimental units at in situ *p*CO₂ (partial pressure of CO₂). Positive and negative fluxes indicate sediment solute release and uptake, respectively.

flux measured in the Bivalve cores from EU 1 were significantly greater than in EU 3 & 4, which were similar (Fig. 10B, Table 5). The experimental unit effect was highest in the flux of NO_3^- ; the flux in the Control cores were significantly greater in EU 3 than in EU 2, and for the Bivalve cores the flux in EU 1 was significantly greater than in EU 3 & 4, which were similar (Fig. 10D, Table 5).

I determined that 11 of the sediment cores produced solute flux outliers during the initial measurements because they were contaminated by large macrofauna or equipment error caused inaccurate values. The outliers were produced by sediment cores from EU 1 (one each from the Control and Bivalve treatment rows), EU 2 (all the Bivalve cores), EU 3 (one each from the Control and Bivalve treatment rows) and EU 4 (one from the Control and two from the Bivalve treatment rows); these cores were removed from the solute flux analysis, but were counted for macrofauna (data available upon request).

Effect of seawater pH on sediment TOU

I represented the solute flux data for the final conditions of the sediment by using the differences between initial and final flux (delta solute flux = solute flux_{final} – solute flux_{init}). This was more appropriate than directly comparing the absolute solute flux data between the initial and final incubations because the experimental unit effects detected in initial TOU, and NH_4^+ and NO_3^- fluxes would have caused statistical bias (Fig. 10A, B & D, Table 5).

Regarding sediment O_2 consumption during the final conditions of the sediment, both the Control and Bivalve cores produced similar positive delta TOU values within EU 1, which was free of CO_2 perturbation (pH 8.0, Fig. 11A & 13). This indicated, that the TOU by the Control and Bivalve cores increased over the course of the experiment; therefore, a decrease in sediment O_2 consumption.

Lower seawater pH in EU 2–4 caused the Control cores to produce negative delta TOU (filled symbols in Fig. 11A). That is, the TOU of the Control cores in the pH treatment units decreased over the course of the experiment. By contrast, delta TOU of the Bivalve cores increased with decreasing pH. ANOVA supported the difference in delta TOU trends between the Control and Bivalve cores because a significant interaction was detected between the pH and Bivalve treatments. Furthermore, I found that the effects of the Bivalve treatment alone on delta TOU was significant, but not significant for the pH treatment (Table 6).

Effect of seawater pH on sediment inorganic nitrogen flux

The negative delta DIN fluxes of NH_4^+ (Bivalve cores) and NO_2^- (Control and Bivalve cores) produced in EU 1 indicated, that the initial release of NH_4^+ and NO_2^- by the sediment into the overlying seawater decreased over the course of the experiment (Fig. 11B, C & 13). Figures 11B & C indicate that decreased seawater pH increased delta NH_4^+ and NO_2^- fluxes in both core types (Control and Bivalve). That is, the initial release of NH_4^+ and NO_2^- by the sediment into the overlying seawater increased over the course of the experiment into the overlying seawater the course of the experiment over the course of the experiment over the course of the sediment into the overlying seawater increased over the course of the experiment with decreasing seawater pH.

The trends produced by the Control and Bivalve cores for the delta NH_4^+ and NO_2^- fluxes were similar, which was supported by ANOVA with a non-significant interaction between pH and Bivalve treatments. The independent effects of pH on delta NH_4^+ and NO_2^- fluxes were significant, but the effect of Bivalve treatment alone was not significant (Table 6).

Table 6.

Statistical analyses for the difference between initial/final solute fluxes (delta: TOU; total oxygen uptake, NH_4^+ , $NO_2^- \& NO_3^-$) of the Control (CTR, no added *Theora lubrica*) and Bivalve (BIV, added *T. lubrica*) sediment cores as a function of the pH treatments. ANOVA. RV, response variable; TR, treatment (BIV); Int, interaction; NS, not significant.

		<i>p</i> -value		Adjusted <i>R</i> ² (trends)		
RV	TR	рН	Int	BIV	CTR	
Delta TOU	<0.001	NS	<0.01	0.32	0.49	
Delta NH_4^+	NS	<0.0001	NS	0.91	0.66	
Delta NO_2^-	NS	<0.01	NS	0.46	0.53	
Delta NO ₃ ⁻	NS	NS	NS	0.57	0.01	



Figure 11.

Difference between initial/final solute fluxes by the sediment cores as a function of the pH treatments. Delta: (A) TOU (total oxygen uptake), (B) NH_4^+ , (C) NO_2^- & (D) NO_3^- . Data from the Control (no added *Theora lubrica*, filled circles) and Bivalve (added *T. lubrica*, open circles) cores are displayed. Solid and dashed lines indicate the linear fits for the Control and Bivalve treatments, respectively. Four cores were incubated per treatment in four experimental units at pH: 8.0 (EU 1), 7.9 (EU 2), 7.4 (EU 3) and 7.1 (EU 4). Positive delta fluxes indicate a decrease in sediment solute uptake or an increase in solute release, and negative delta fluxes indicate an increase in sediment solute uptake or a decrease in solute release.

Delta NO₃⁻ fluxes produced by the Control and Bivalve cores were positive in EU 1, indicating that the sediment release of NO₃⁻ into the overlying seawater increased over the course of the experiment (Fig. 11D & 13). This was opposite to the delta NH₄⁺ and NO₂⁻ fluxes, which were negative. *t*-test indicated, that the delta NO₃⁻ fluxes in EU 1 from the Control cores, were significantly greater than the Bivalve cores (<0.001). ANOVA detected no significant effects of pH and Bivalve treatments on the difference between initial/final NO₃⁻ flux between the Control and Bivalve cores. Furthermore, there was no significant interaction between the pH and Bivalve treatments. No obvious trends were detected for the delta NO₃⁻ fluxes as a function of pH (Fig. 11D, Table 6).

The effect of *Theora lubrica* dry weight on delta solute flux

I presented the difference between initial and final solute flux as a function of *T*. *lubrica* dry weight because I wanted to detect any effect of *T*. *lubrica* dry weight and pH on delta solute fluxes. I excluded pH treatments 7.9 and 7.4 from the data that produced Figure 12 to reduce cluttering within the graphs, which left the two opposing pH treatments of 8.0 (EU 1) and 7.1 (EU 4) to compare. I excluded the data for initial solute flux as a function of *T*. *lubrica* dry weight because my main focus was to support the results for the final conditions of the sediment.

Regarding delta TOU as a function of *T. lubrica* dry weight, ANOVA indicated a significant interaction between *T. lubrica* dry weight and the pH treatments (Table 7). The independent effects of *T. lubrica* dry weight on delta TOU were significant, but not significant for pH. The trend produced under pH 8.0 conditions indicated, that increasing *T. lubrica* dry weight had no effect no delta TOU. However, the pH 7.1 trend shows that increasing *T. lubrica* dry weight caused an increase in delta TOU (Fig. 12A).

The dry weight of *T. lubrica* had no significant effects on the difference between the initial/final fluxes of NH_4^+ . ANOVA indicated, a non-significant interaction between *T. lubrica* dry weight and pH, however, the independent effects of pH on delta NH_4^+ flux was significant. Also, the trends for the pH 8.0 and 7.1 treatments were similar, where delta NH_4^+ fluxes weren't a function of *T. lubrica* dry weight (Fig. 12B, Table 7).

Table 7.

Statistical analyses for the difference between initial/final solute fluxes (delta: TOU; total oxygen uptake, NH_4^+ , $NO_2^- \& NO_3^-$) of the sediment cores as a function of *Theora lubrica* dry weight (mg). Data from the pH treatments: 8.0 and 7.1 are displayed. ANOVA. RV, response variable; Int, interaction; NS, not significant.

	<i>p</i> -value (tre	Adjusted <i>R</i> ² (trends)			
RV	<i>T. lubrica</i> dry weight	рН	Int	pH 8.0	pH 7.1
Delta TOU	<0.05	NS	<0.05	0.19	0.81
Delta NH_4^+	NS	<0.0001	NS	0.92	0.05
Delta NO ₂ -	NS	< 0.01	NS	0.04	0.08
Delta NO₃ [−]	NS	NS	NS	0.64	0.09

Similar to the initial/final difference in NH_4^+ flux, ANOVA indicated, a non-significant interaction between *T. lubrica* dry weight and pH within the delta NO_2^- flux data (Table 7). The independent effects of pH on delta NO_2^- flux were significant, but not significant for *T. lubrica* dry weight. The trends for pH treatments 8.0 and 7.1 were similar. Just like the delta NH_4^+ flux data, delta NO_2^- flux wasn't a function of *T. lubrica* dry weight (Fig. 12C, Table 7).

Lastly, no significant interactions were detected between *T. lubrica* dry weight and pH for the difference between initial/final NO_3^- flux. ANOVA also indicated, no significance in the independent effects of *T. lubrica* dry weight and pH on delta NO_3^- flux. This contrasted to the ANOVA results for the delta NH_4^+ and NO_2^- fluxes because the independent effects of pH were significant for both of those delta DIN fluxes. The trends for pH treatments 8.0 and 7.1 were similar, where delta NO_3^- fluxes weren't a function of *T. lubrica* dry weight (Fig. 12D, Table 7).



Figure 12.

Difference between initial/final solute fluxes by the sediment cores as a function of *Theora lubrica* dry weight. Delta: (A) TOU (total oxygen uptake), (B) NH_4^+ , (C) NO_2^- & (D) NO_3^- . Data are displayed from two pH treatments: 8.0 (filled circles) and 7.1 (Open circles). Solid and dashed lines indicate the linear fits for the pH treatments 8.0 and 7.1, respectively. Positive delta fluxes indicate a decrease in sediment solute uptake or an increase in solute release, and negative delta fluxes indicate an increase in sediment solute uptake or a decrease in solute release.


Figure 13.

Relative change in sediment – seawater solute fluxes (delta: O_2 , NH_4^+ , $NO_2^- \& NO_3^-$) of the Control (blue arrows, no added *Theora lubrica*) and Bivalve (grey arrows, added *T. lubrica*) sediment cores as a function of the pH treatments. Arrows pointing up or down indicate positive or negative delta solute fluxes, respectively. Arrows below the horizontal line indicate the relative change in sediment solute uptake and arrows above the line indicate the relative change in sediment solute release.

All raw data is available upon request

Discussion

Effect of *T. lubrica* on coastal soft sediment nitrogen cycling

I detected significant increases in NH_4^+ and NO_3^- effluxes by the Bivalve cores during in situ pCO₂ conditions. The addition of *T. lubrica* to intact sediment cores had no significant effects on NO_2^{-} fluxes during the same conditions (Fig. 10B, C & D, Table 5). I can reject H₀1 because the addition of *T. lubrica* to sediment cores significantly stimulated NH_4^+ and NO_3^- fluxes by the sediment during the initial measurements. I suggest that the significant increase in NH_4^+ and NO_3^- effluxes within the Bivalve cores during the initial measurements was caused by the stimulation of benthic ammonification and nitrification, respectively. It has been established, that macrofauna can enhance ammonification via bioturbation and/or directly through their excretions (Andersen 1991). I consider *T. lubrica* to be a mild bioturbator because their activity within the sediment appears to be minimal (anecdotal: observation during the experiment). I hypothesize that the significantly greater NH_4^+ effluxes within the Bivalve cores during the initial measurements were caused more by the waste production from the addition of *T. lubrica*, compared to their contributions via bioturbation. Deposit-feeding bivalves such as T. lubrica excrete waste in the form of faeces and pseudofaeces (Shumway et al. 1985), which fuel ammonification.

My hypothesis for explaining the significant increase in NH_4^+ effluxes within the Bivalve cores from the current study is supported by Yamada & Kayama's (1987) experiment. They found that the addition of *Theora lata* (small infaunal bivalve) to undisturbed sediment microcosms at in situ pCO_2 conditions caused significant NH_4^+ effluxes. The excretions of *T. lata* were proven to have a greater effect on NH_4^+ porewater production compared to their bioturbation component; therefore, the excretions of *T. lata* would have provided food for ammonification. Some of the NH_4^+ effluxes produced by the microcosms treated with *T. lata* were estimated to be 7 times greater than that of the control microcosms with no additional *T. lata*.

Yamada & Kayama (1987) found, that the addition of *T. lata* to undisturbed sediment microcosms had no effect on NO_3^- fluxes, which didn't support the results to that of

T. lubrica from the current study. A concept established by Laverock et al. (2011) described that the effects which macrofauna have on sediment biogeochemistry is predominantly a function of species morphology and how they behave within sediments. Therefore, I expected *T. lubrica* and *T. lata* to have a similar effect on NO_3^- fluxes because they have the following parallels: genus, morphology, shallow sediment position, sedentary lifestyle and deposit feeding mode (Kutkuchi 1981, Yokoyama & Ishihi 2003). Yamada & Kayama's (1987) study was the most relevant because *T. lata* occupies a very similar niche to *T. lubrica*.

Similar to T. lubrica in the current study, Michaud et al. (2006) found that the addition of Macoma balthica (clam) to sediment microcosms at in situ pCO_2 conditions significantly increased NH_4^+ and NO_3^- effluxes. They elaborated that *M. balthica* resides close to the sediment surface in the nitrification zone, where relative concentrations of NO₃⁻ are higher there than in the seawater directly overlying the sediment. The presence of *M. balthica* in the nitrification zone stimulates the degradation of OM into NH₄⁺ and the oxidation of NH₃ to NO₃⁻. Therefore, significant NO₃⁻ effluxes occur when *M. balthica* flushes out its burrow, as well as causing the sediment release of NH₄⁺. *T. lubrica* buries itself near the sediment surface like *M*. balthica, and therefore, would also reside in the nitrification zone. I suggest that T. lubrica uses similar flushing mechanisms to M. balthica within the same sediment zone, which could explain why they cause similar patterns in DIN fluxes when added to sediment microcosms. M. balthica grow a bit longer (max length: 22-25 mm) than T. lubrica, but are still classified as a small infaunal bivalve (Gilbert 1973). In light of this, the effects of *M. balthica* on sediment biogeochemistry are still relevant to that of *T. lubrica* from the current study.

A previous experiment using *Mya arenaria* (larger infaunal clam) supports the significant increase in NH_4^+ efflux caused by the addition of *T. lubrica* to undisturbed sediment cores at in situ pCO_2 conditions from the current study. However, the addition of *M. arenaria* to sediment cores significantly increased NO_3^- influxes (Pelegri & Blackburn 1995). These results don't support the NO_3^- fluxes from the current study because the addition of *T. lubrica* to sediment cores at in situ pCO_2 conditions from the NO_3^- fluxes from the current study because the addition of *T. lubrica* to sediment cores at in situ pCO_2 conditions significantly increased NO_3^- effluxes. *M. arenaria* buries itself deeper into

the sediment than *T. lubrica*, which causes their burrows to penetrate into the zone of denitrification, as well as nitrification. This behavioural mechanism connects areas of sediment where NO_3^- concentrations are lower than that of the seawater overlying the sediment. Therefore when *M. arenaria* flushes out its burrow, a net loss of NO_3^- occurs from the seawater overlying the sediment because NO_3^- deficient porewater within the denitrification zone is replenished (Michaud et al. 2006).

It is evident that infaunal bivalves cause default NH_4^+ effluxes to occur despite their size (results from the current study, Michaud et al. 2006, Pelegri & Blackburn 1995, Yamada & Kayama 1987). However, the same concept doesn't apply for sediment NO_3^- fluxes because infaunal bivalve size is proportional to burrowing depth, which has a significant effect on the porewater supply of NO_3^- . Small infaunal bivalves bury themselves close to the sediment surface in the nitrification zone, which causes significant NO_3^- effluxes to occur when they flush out their burrows (current study, Michaud et al. 2006). By contrast, larger bivalves bury themselves deeper into the sediment where they penetrate into the nitrification and denitrification zones, which causes significant NO_3^- influxes to occur when they flush out their burrows (Michaud et al. 2006, Pelegri & Blackburn 1995). Therefore, comparing the effect of larger bivalves on the sediment biogeochemistry to that of *T. lubrica* from the current study starts become irrelevant because they have significant morphological differences.

I expected NH₄⁺ and NO₂⁻ effluxes to decrease, and NO₃⁻ effluxes to increase overtime at in situ pCO₂ conditions (Fig. 13) because I didn't resupply OM to the EU. Therefore, the available nutrients for sediment nitrogen cycling would have gradually become exhausted during the experiment leading to a decrease in NH₄⁺ and NO₂⁻ flux, and an increase in NO₃⁻ flux being the end product of nitrification. Furthermore the results indicated, that NO₃⁻ effluxes were greater in the Control cores compared to the Bivalve cores overtime at in situ pCO₂ (*t*-test: <0.001, Figs 11D, 13). The opposite occurred during the initial measurements because the addition of *T. lubrica* to undisturbed sediment cores demonstrated significantly greater NO₃⁻ effluxes than the Control cores. A possible explanation for the lower NO₃⁻ effluxes by the Bivalves cores during the final measurements could be, that the additional *T. lubrica* within the Bivalve cores starved overtime; starvation would have decreased the bioturbative activity and waste excretion by *T. lubrica*, leading to a decrease in sediment biogeochemical stimulation.

Effect of decreasing seawater pH on coastal soft sediment nitrogen cycling

I found that decreasing seawater pH significantly increased the efflux of NH_4^+ and NO_2^- , but had no significant effects on NO_3^- fluxes (Fig. 11B–D, 12B–D, 13, Table 6 & 7). Therefore, H_02 can be rejected because decreasing seawater pH significantly stimulated the sediment release of NH_4^+ and NO_2^- into the overlying seawater.

Some studies support the significant sediment release of NH₄⁺ during seawater acidification found in the current study. Braeckman et al. (2014) found that seawater acidification caused significant NH₄⁺ effluxes to occur from two sediment types (fine sandy and permeable) because nitrification rates decreased. They suggested that seawater acidification altered the pH within the sediment matrix, leading to the reduction of NH₃ in the sediment porewater being the precursor of nitrification (Suzuki et al. 1974, Ward 1987); seawater can buffer decreasing pH by shifting the balance of NH_4^+/NH_3 towards NH_4^+ , which is the proposed sediment porewater mechanism that reduced benthic nitrification rates in Braeckman et al.'s (2014) study. The same seawater buffering mechanism is well documented as an explanation for decreasing pelagic nitrification rates during seawater acidification (Beman et al. 2011, Huesemann et al. 2002, Kitidis et al. 2011). This mechanism could explain the significant NH₄⁺ effluxes in the sediment cores from the current study. However, the mechanism's role in decreasing benthic nitrification rates requires further investigation because the effects of seawater acidification on the sediment matrix differs between sediment types (Braeckman et al. 2014).

Widdicombe & Needham (2007) and Widdicombe et al. (2009) observed similar significant NH₄⁺ effluxes by muddy sediment cores during seawater acidification compared to the current study. Based on the DIN fluxes being complementary between both studies Widdicombe et al. (2009) suggested that there was strong supporting evidence of reduced benthic nitrification rates to seawater acidification; to support this hypothesis the Authors assumed that the microbial communities responsible for benthic nitrification were negatively affected by seawater

acidification. The inhibition of benthic nitrifying bacteria during seawater acidification supports the efflux of NH_4^+ because the aerobic oxidation of NH_3 would have become hindered; thus, promoting the porewater production of NH_4^+ . Widdicombe et al.'s (2009) explanation for significant NH_4^+ effluxes by sediment cores during seawater acidification suggested that decreasing pH directly compromises the functioning of sediment microbes involved with nitrification. Thus, providing an alternative explanation for the sediment release of NH_4^+ during seawater acidification from the current study.

Other studies such as Kitidis et al. (2011) and Laverock et al. (2013) investigated the effects of seawater acidification on benthic NH₃ oxidation rates (aerobic). The results from both studies were inconclusive because seawater acidification had no significant effects on sediment NH₄⁺ fluxes. This indicates that benthic nitrification within some sediments are tolerant to decreasing seawater pH. I suggest that the effects of seawater acidification on sediment DIN fluxes differ between studies depending on the following: sediment type, intensity of pH treatment, the duration of pH treatment, structure of sediment microbial communities, etc. I was successful in revealing some mechanisms to explain the significant NH₄⁺ effluxes found in the current study. However, the significant efflux of NO₂⁻ found in the current study appears to be an anomaly.

For sediment NO₂⁻ fluxes, the literature indicates that seawater acidification can cause the following: no effect (Kitidis et al. 2011, Laverock et al. 2013, Widdicombe et al. 2009, Wood et al. 2009), significantly decrease NO₂⁻ effluxes (Gazeau et al. 2014, Widdicombe & Needham 2007) or significantly increase NO₂⁻ influxes (Braeckman et al. 2014, Widdicombe et al. 2013). Therefore, no supporting evidence exists to explain the significant increase in NO₂⁻ effluxes during seawater acidification from the current study. The interpretation of the significant NO₂⁻ flux results from the current study is difficult because if benthic NH₃ oxidation rates decreased during seawater acidification, I would have expected NO₂⁻ effluxes to significantly decrease. Therefore, I hypothesize that the significant NO₂⁻ effluxes observed during seawater acidification from the current study were caused by reduced benthic NO₂⁻ oxidation rates. A reduction in the benthic oxidation of NO₂⁻ to NO₃⁻ could explain an increase in the

porewater supply of NO_2^- , leading to the sediment release of NO_2^- . Within this hypothesis, I also suggest that benthic denitrification was reduced; this could explain how sediment NO_3^- fluxes were unaffected during seawater acidification. If these results were repeatable in future studies using the same sediment, my hypothesis could hold.

Interactive effects of seawater acidification and *T. lubrica* on coastal soft sediment functioning

Significant interactive effects were detected between decreasing seawater pH and the addition of *T. lubrica* for the difference between initial/final TOU, but not for the difference between initial/final DIN fluxes (Figs 11–13, Tables 6 & 7). I can reject H₀3 because the interactive effects I detected between decreasing seawater pH and the addition of *T. lubrica* significantly increased delta TOU (decrease in sediment O₂ uptake). I suggest that the significant interaction between the pH and Bivalve treatments caused both direct and indirect effects on TOU during the final measurements.

A possible contributor to the decrease in sediment O₂ uptake during seawater acidification within the Bivalve cores from the current study could be that decreasing seawater pH causes physiological stress in *T. lubrica*. Metabolic depression during acidified seawater conditions is an adaptive mechanism utilised by some bivalves to conserve O₂ and energy; this mechanism is time limited and becomes compromising if overexploited during extended periods of seawater acidification (Pörtner et al. 2004). *Ruditapes decussatus* (Ferna'ndez-Reiriz et al. 2011) and *Chlamys nobilis* (Liu and He 2012) are examples of subtidal bivalves that utilise metabolic depression as a physiological stress response to OA.

If *T. lubrica* utilized metabolic depression during seawater acidification, their respiration rates would have decreased; thus, decreasing overall sediment O₂ consumption rates. It is difficult to estimate the proportion that the Bivalve treatment contributed to TOU because *T. lubrica* is small, where benthic respiration via algae and microbes would heavily outweigh sediment O₂ consumption via animal respiration. Comparing the respiration rates of *T. lubrica* during control seawater pH

and acidified seawater conditions using cores exclusive of sediment should be considered for future research; this would indicate if the direct effects of seawater acidification on *T. lubrica* had any significant effects on TOU during the final measurements in the current or future studies.

Other than seawater acidification potentially causing direct effects on the metabolism of *T. lubrica* in the current study, the interaction detected between the pH and Bivalve treatments might have caused significant indirect effects on TOU during the final measurements; In other words, the interaction could have caused modifications to the sediment environment overtime, contributing to the overall decrease in sediment O_2 consumption.

A potential modification that *T. lubrica* could have made to the sediment environment in the study is by consuming the benthic microalgae that are able to live under dark/minimal light conditions for long periods of time. *T. lubrica* are deposit feeders that feed on algae and OM from the sediment surface (Kutkuchi 1981, Yokoyama & Ishihi 2003). Therefore, I hypothesize that fewer algae were present in the Bivalve cores compared to the Control cores. Based on this hypothesis, *T. lubrica* would have reduced the algae mediated O₂ demand of the sediment in the Bivalve cores overtime. A common response in many species of benthic microalgae to OA is a significant increase in respiration (Hurd et al. 2009, Wu, Gao & Riebesell 2010, Yang & Gao 2012). Therefore, I suggest that the Control cores produced lower delta TOU than the Bivalve cores as pH decreased (Figs 11A & 13) because the greater amount of algae in the Control cores could have increased their respiration rates during seawater acidification.

The Bivalve treatment could have also modified the sediment environment in the current study by causing significant indirect effects on the functioning of benthic microbes. A competition between *T. lubrica* and the microbes could have started during the experiment because they both target OM as a food source; if this happened, I would have expected the amount of OM in the Bivalve cores to be lower than that within the Control cores during the final measurements because OM wasn't replenished in the EU during the investigation. Deposited OM enhances the metabolism of benthic microbes (Middelburg et al. 2005). Therefore, the potential

difference in the supply of OM for microbial decomposition could help to explain why the sediment consumption of O₂ was significantly greater in the Control cores compared to the Bivalve cores during seawater acidification. It is unlikely that microbial respiration was significantly altered by seawater acidification during the experiment because it is common for microbial respiration to outcompete photosynthesis within the coastal zone, causing temporary localized OA events (Joint et al. 2011). However in addition to the supply of OM, the pH treatment could have further enhanced the metabolism of microbes.

The last indirect effect I suggest that could have caused a significant decrease in sediment O_2 consumption within the Bivalve cores during the final measurements in the current study could be that seawater acidification reduced the bioturbation of *T*. *lubrica*. Deceased seawater pH is proven to increase shell dissolution, lesions and mortality within many bivalve species (Clements & Hunt 2017); therefore, I would expect a relative decrease in bioturbation because of the stress associated with these symptoms during seawater acidification. Infaunal bivalves flush out their burrows because of the following: to prevent themselves from being smothered by sediment backfilling, to expel waste and for ventilation/feeding purposes. These burrows provide a unique environment for benthic solute exchange because they extend the sediment-seawater interface and the O_2 penetration depth of sediments (Norkko & Shumway 2011).

The microbes that inhabit the linings of macrofaunal burrows have a strong dependence on bioturbation to supply fresh oxygenated seawater for respiration, and metabolic processes (Glud 2008). Therefore, if seawater acidification decreased the burrow flushing (mode of bioturbation) of *T. lubrica*, I would have expected a proportional decrease in the sediment O₂ consumption by the microbes within the burrows; this effect wouldn't be large because *T. lubrica* are small, however, a decrease in bioturbation by *T. lubrica* could have contributed to the overall significant increase in delta TOU within the Bivalve cores during seawater acidification.

Strategies to improve methodology for future research

The manipulation of the *T. lubrica* abundance in the Bivalve cores during the experiment was successful. The average abundance of *T. lubrica* found in the Control and Bivalve cores were 8 ± 4 and 18 ± 5 , respectively (Table 4). The Bivalve treatment consisted of adding 10 *T. lubrica* individuals to an undisturbed sediment core, which matched the difference between the average abundance of *T. lubrica* in the Control and Bivalve cores (18-8 = 10).

Core 5 (Bivalve core) had a *T. lubrica* abundance of zero (Table 4), which was unexpected because I subjected it to the Bivalve treatment. Assuming that none of the *T. lubrica* died during the experiment, I expected all of the Bivalve cores to have a minimum *T. lubrica* abundance of 10. The anomaly I found in core 5 (no *T. lubrica*) is unlikely to have been caused by the pH treatment because the minimum abundance of the other Bivalve cores was 11 (Table 4). If decreasing seawater pH were fatal to *T. lubrica*, then all the other Bivalve cores would show similar *T. lubrica* abundances found in core 5. Furthermore, there was no evidence of *T. lubrica* swimming out of the sediment cores during the experiment because I found no *T. lubrica* at the bottom of the incubation bins at the end of the experiment. Therefore, I suggest that an animal within the sediment could have predated the *T. lubrica* in core 5 or this anomaly came about due to human error.

Overall, I thought that *T. lubrica* was a great candidate for this experiment because they were easy to collect and acclimatized well to laboratory conditions. However, I recommend for future studies to increase the amount of *T. lubrica* individuals added to the Bivalve cores. For example, instead of adding 10 *T. lubrica* individuals to an undisturbed sediment core to make a Bivalve core, I would add 30 or more. *T. lubrica* are small, where by Amplifying the Bivalve treatment could help reveal a potential significant response from the sediment that would otherwise be washed out by noise created by the experiment.

I successfully maintained control pH_T conditions (8.0) in all the EU during the initial incubations (Table 3). Only slight variations were found in initial *p*CO₂, but initial DIC and TA were consistent in all the EU at 2.0 and 2.2 mmol kg SW⁻¹, respectively.

According to Table 3, EU 1 was the only system that held target pH_T (8.0) during the final incubations. The Final pH_T values for EU 2–4 were 7.9, 7.4 and 7.1, respectively. My target final pH_T values for EU 2 - 4 were 7.8, 7.6 and 7.4, respectively. Therefore, final pH_T was too high in EU 2 and too low in EU 3 & 4. The final DIC and pCO_2 in EU 2–4 increased, which was expected because I injected CO_2 into these units. However, the final TA increased from 2.2 to 2.3 in EU 3 & 4, which was unexpected because both initial and final TA in all of the EU should have remained unchanged.

Table 3 indicates that I was successful in administering a pH treatment that incrementally decreased seawater pH across the EU from 1–4, despite target pH_T not being achieved in EU 2–4 during the final incubations. My analyses for the final incubations were based on the EU holding their target pH_T because the DIC and TA data in Table 3 was based off single seawater sampling events, which I received late in the project. I recommend that future studies increase the amount of replicates per sampling event to improve the legitimacy of the DIC and TA analyses; single sampling events have no redundancy, where seawater collecting errors and/or inaccurate analysis would compromise the calculations for *p*CO₂ and pH_T.

The sediment cores were exposed to the final pH treatment for 20 days, which was enough time to detect sediment solute flux responses to decreasing seawater pH. However, I would be interested to see how the sediment solute flux responses change over a longer pH treatment period, considering that OA is an intensifying phenomenon that is predicted to continue past this century (Raven et al. 2005). The pH treatment from the current study would be considered a short-term exposure compared to other studies, which predominantly use medium to longer pH treatment periods. Examples include: 35 days (Widdicombe & Needham 2007), 40 days (Wood, Widdicombe & Spicer 2009), 7 weeks (Dashfield et al. 2008), 20 weeks (Widdicombe et al. 2009). Therefore, I recommend that future studies strive for the longest possible pH treatment period (within their financial and time budgets) to see if the sediment solute flux responses change overtime.

Salinity was a variable that I maintained well considering that I had to manually add fresh purified water to restore correct levels. My goal was to keep salinity between 33.5 and 34.0, which I achieved for the most part. However, I caused a few deviations

from this desired range (Fig. 7). I recommend the use of float switches for future experiments because this would improve the consistency of salinity and make the EU more independent.

The seawater advection within the EU was sufficient to maintain consistent chemical conditions, and prevent stagnation in the sediment cores and other areas within the incubation bins during the current study. However, I suspect that the turbulence of the wave maker in the incubation bins was a bit strong because I noticed a slight amount of suspension from the top terrigenous layer from some of the sediment cores during the experiment. This could have altered the sediment solute flux responses of some of the sediment cores during the incubations. Therefore, I recommend that future studies take time to make sure that the positioning and setting of the wave makers don't cause suspension from the sediment cores.

Conclusion

The phenomenon of OA has raised concern about how marine ecosystems could respond within the near future. The aim of my study was to investigate how *T. lubrica* moderated the biogeochemical response of coastal soft sediments to decreasing seawater pH. Studying soft sediments is of high importance because they are responsible for the majority of OM remineralisation and nutrient cycling within coastal ecosystems (Nixon 1981).

The results from my study indicated, that the addition of *T. lubrica* to sediment cores during the initial measurements significantly increased TOU and effluxes of NH_4^+ and NO_3^- , but had no effect on NO_2^- fluxes at in situ pCO_2 conditions. I suggest that these results could be demonstrating a stimulation of ammonification and nitrification. Furthermore, I found that decreasing pH during the final measurements significantly increased effluxes of NH_4^+ and NO_2^- , but had no effect on delta NO_3^- fluxes or TOU. I suggest that these results could be demonstrating a decrease in coupled nitrification and denitrification. Lastly, I detected an interaction between the addition of *T. lubrica* and decreasing pH, which caused sediment O_2 consumption to significantly decrease; delta DIN fluxes were unaffected by the interaction. I suggest that the Bivalve treatment caused both direct and indirect effects, which led to the significant decrease in delta TOU during the final measurements.

By referring to my original research question, "How does *T. Lubrica* influence the response of nitrogen cycling in coastal soft sediments to OA?" I can conclude that *T. lubrica* had no significant effects on sediment DIN fluxes during decreased seawater pH conditions. I hope that my work encourages future research on the same species, to further validate the results from the current study or to provide new significant findings.

My research was successful because it has filled a gap in current knowledge within the context of OA research on marine sediments in New Zealand. I provided new demographical information on the population of *T. lubrica* at my study site in Man O' War Bay, Waiheke Island, and also provided insight on how they could influence the biogeochemical response of soft sediments during decreased seawater pH conditions. Furthermore, I established an OA facility and maintained the variables with reasonable success. This facility allowed me to investigate the potential effects that a non-native bivalve species could have on coastal nutrient cycling during predicted OA events within this century.

References

- Ahmed, M. G., Elhassan, B. M. & Bashar, K.E. (2012). Modeling of oil spill in the
 Sudanese Red Sea coastal water. *Sudan Engineering Society Journal*, 58(2), 45-53.
- Aller, R.C. (1982). The effects of macrobenthos on chemical properties of marine sediment and overlying water. *Topics in Geobiology*, 100(2), 53-102. doi:10.1007/978-1-4757-1317-6_2.
- Aller, R.C. (1994). Bioturbation and remineralization of sedimentary organic matter: effects of redox oscillation. *Chemical Geology*, *114*(3-4), 331-345. doi:10.1016/0009-2541(94)90062-0.
- Aller, R.C. & Aller, J.Y. (1998). The effect of biogenic irrigation intensity and solute exchange on diagenetic reaction rates in marine sediments. *Journal of Marine Research*, *56*(4), 905-936. doi:10.1357/002224098321667413.
- Andersen, F.O. (1991). Effects of burrowing macrofauna on organic matter decomposition in coastal marine sediments. *The Environmental Impact of Burrowing Animals and Animal Burrows*, 69-88.
- Archer, D.E., Morford, J.L. & Emerson, S.R. (2002). A model of suboxic sedimentary diagenesis suitable for automatic tuning and gridded global domains. *Global Biogeochemical Cycles*, *16*(1), 1-17. doi:10.1029/2000GB001288.
- Archer, D.E. & Brovkin, V. (2008). The millennial atmospheric lifetime of anthropogenic CO₂. *Climatic Change*, *90*(3), 283-297. doi:10.1007/s10584-008-9413-1.
- Arnold, R.G., DiChristina, T.J. & Hoffmann, M.R. (1986). Inhibitor studies of dissimilative Fe (III) reduction by *Pseudomonas* spp. strain 200 ("*Pseudomonas ferrireductans*"). Applied and Environmental Microbiology, 52(2), 281-289.
- Arrigo, K.R. (2004). Marine microorganisms and global nutrient cycles. *Nature*, *437*(7057), 349. doi:10.1038/nature04159.
- Atkinson, B.L., Grace, M.R., Hart, B.T. & Vanderkruk, K.E. (2008). Sediment instability affects the rate and location of primary production and respiration in a sand-

bed stream. *Journal of the North American Benthological Society*, *27*(3), 581-592.

- Attard, K.M. et al. (2014). Seasonal rates of benthic primary production in a Greenland fjord measured by aquatic eddy correlation. *Limnology and Oceanography*, *59*(5), 1555-1569. doi:10.4319/lo.2014.59.5.1555.
- Azam, F. & Malfatti, F. (2007). Microbial structuring of marine ecosystems. *Nature Reviews Microbiology*, 5(10), 782-791. doi:10.1038/nrmicro1747.
- Ballantyne, A.P., Alden, C.B., Miller, J.B., Tans, P.P. & White, J.W. (2012). Increase in observed net carbon dioxide uptake by land and oceans during the past 50 years. *Nature*, *488*(7409), 70-74. doi:10.1038/nature11299.
- Beman, J.M. Chow, C.E., King, A.L., Feng, Y., Fuhrman, J.A., Andersson, A., Bates,
 N.R., Popp, B.N. & Hutchins, D.A. (2011). Global declines in oceanic
 nitrification rates as a consequence of ocean acidification. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *108*(1), 208-213.
 doi:10.1073/pnas.1011053108.
- Benton, M.J. & Twitchett, R.J. (2003). How to kill (almost) all life: the end-Permian extinction event. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution*, 18(7), 358-365. doi:10.1016/S0169-5347(03)00093-4.
- Berner, R.A., & Caldeira, K. (1997). The need for mass balance and feedback in the geochemical carbon cycle. *Geology*, 25, 955–956. doi:10.1130/0091-7613(1997)025<0955:TNFMBA>2.3.CO;2.
- Bertics, V.J. & Ziebis, W. (2009). Biodiversity of benthic microbial communities in bioturbated coastal sediments is controlled by geochemical microniches. *The ISME Journal*, 3(11), 1269-1285. doi:10.1038/ismej.2009.62.
- Bertics, V., Sohm, J., Treude, T., Chow, C.E., Fuhrman, J., Ziebis, W. (2010). Burrowing deeper into benthic nitrogen cycling: the impact of bioturbation on nitrogen fixation coupled to sulfate reduction. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, 409, 1-15. doi:10.3354/meps08639.

- Bonaglia, F. J., Nascimento, A., Bartoli, M., Klawonn, I. & Brüchert, V. (2014). Meiofauna increases bacterial denitrification in marine sediments. *Nature Communications*, *5*, 5133. doi:10.1038/ncomms6133.
- Bouma, Olenin, S., Reise, K. & Ysebaert, T. (2009). Ecosystem engineering and biodiversity in coastal sediments: posing hypotheses. *Helgoland Marine Research*, 63(1), 95. doi:10.1007/s10152-009-0146-y.
- Bowles, M.W., Mogollón, J.M., Kasten, S., Zabel, M. & Hinrichs, K.U. (2014). Global rates of marine sulfate reduction and implications for sub–sea-floor metabolic activities. *Science*, *344*(6186), 889-891. doi:10.1126/science.1249213.
- Braeckman, U.L. Van Colen, C., Guilini, K., Van Gansbeke, D., Soetaert, K. & Vincx, M. (2014). Empirical evidence reveals seasonally dependent reduction in nitrification in coastal sediments subjected to near future ocean acidification. *PloS One*, *9*(10). doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0108153.
- Brewer, P.G. (2013). A short history of ocean acidification science in the 20th century: a chemist's view. *Biogeosciences*, *10*(11), 7411-7422. doi:10.5194/bg-10-7411-2013.
- Brunner, E.J., Jones P.J., Friel, S. & Bartley, M. (2008). Fish, human health and marine ecosystem health: policies in collision. *International Journal of Epidemiology*, 38(1), 93-100. doi:10.1093/ije/dyn157.
- Bruno, J.F., Lee, S.C., Kertesz, J.S., Carpenter, R.C., Long, Z.T. & Duffy, J.E. (2006).
 Partitioning the effects of algal species identity and richness on benthic
 marine primary production. *Oikos*, *115*(1), 170-178. doi:10.1111/j.2006.0030-1299.14927.x.
- Burdige, D.J. & Nealson, K.H. (1986). Chemical and microbiological studies of sulfidemediated manganese reduction 1. *Geomicrobiology Journal*, 4(4), 361-387. doi:10.1080/01490458609385944.
- Burkepile, D.E. & Hay, M.E. (2006). Herbivore vs. nutrient control of marine primary producers: Context-dependent effects. *Ecology*, *87*(12), 3128-3139. doi:10.1890/0012-9658(2006)87[3128:HVNCOM]2.0.CO;2.
- Burris, R.H. (1966). Biological nitrogen fixation. *Annual Review of Plant Physiology*, *17*(1), 155-184.

- Cadée, G.C. (1976). Sediment reworking by *Arenicola marina* on tidal flats in the Dutch Wadden Sea. *Netherlands Journal of Sea Research*, *10*(4), 440–460. doi:10.1016/0077-7579(76)90020-X.
- Caffrey, J.M., Sloth, N.P., Kaspar, H.F. & Blackburn, T.H. (1993). Effect of organic loading on nitrification and denitrification in a marine sediment microcosm. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology*, *12*(3), 159-167. doi:10.1111/j.1574-6941.1993.tb00028.x.
- Cahoon, L.B. (2014). The role of benthic microalgae in neritic ecosystems. Oceanography and Marine Biology, An Annual Review, 37, 55-94.
- Canadell, J.G., Le Quéré, C., Raupach, M.R., Field, C.B., Buitenhuis, E.T., Ciais,
 P., Conway, T.J., Gillett, N.P., Houghton, R.A. & Marland, G. (2007).
 Contributions to accelerating atmospheric CO₂ growth from economic activity,
 carbon intensity, and efficiency of natural sinks. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 104(47), 18866-18870. doi:10.1073/pnas.0702737104.
- Canfield, D.E. (1994). Factors influencing organic carbon preservation in marine sediments. *Chemical Geology*, *114*(3), 315-329. doi:10.1016/0009-2541(94)90061-2.
- Carroll, D.W. (1962). Rainwater as a chemical agent of geologic processes: a review. *Geological Survey Water-Supply Paper, G-1,* 8-10.
- Charette, M.A. & Smith, W.H. (2010). The volume of Earth's ocean. *Oceanography*, 23(2), 112-114.
- Charpy-Roubaud, C.J. & Sournia, A.J. (1990). The comparative estimation of phytoplanktonic, microphytobenthic and macrophytobenthic primary production in the oceans. *Marine Microbial Food Webs*, *4*(1), 31-57.
- Chen, J.L. & Strous, M.J. (2013). Denitrification and aerobic respiration, hybrid electron transport chains and co-evolution. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)-Bioenergetics*, *1827*(2), 136-144. doi:10.1016/j.bbabio.2012.10.002.
- Clements, J.C. & Hunt, H.L. (2017). Effects of CO₂-driven sediment acidification on infaunal marine bivalves: a synthesis. *Marine Pollution Bulletin*, *117*(1-2), 6-16. doi:10.1016/j.marpolbul.2017.01.053.

- Coleman, F.C. & Williams, S.L. (2002). Overexploiting marine ecosystem engineers: potential consequences for biodiversity. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution*, *17*(1), 40-44. doi:10.1016/S0169-5347(01)02330-8.
- Cummings, V., Hewitt, J., Van Rooyen, A., Currie, K., Beard, S., Thrush, S., Norkko, J., Barr, N., Heath, P., Halliday, N.J. & Sedcole, R. (2011). Ocean acidification at high latitudes: potential effects on functioning of the Antarctic bivalve Laternula elliptica. *PloS one*, *6*(1), p.e16069.
- Cyronak, T., Schulz, K.G. & Jokiel, P.L. (2015). The Omega myth: what really drives lower calcification rates in an acidifying ocean. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, *73*(3), 558-562. doi:10.1093/icesjms/fsv075.
- Dalsgaard, T., Thamdrup, B. & Canfield, D.E. (2005). Anaerobic ammonium oxidation (anammox) in the marine environment. *Research in Microbiology*, *156*(4), 457-464. doi:10.1016/j.resmic.2005.01.011.
- Dashfield, S.L., Somerfield, P.J., Widdicombe, S., Austen, M.C. & Nimmo, M. (2008). Impacts of ocean acidification and burrowing urchins on within-sediment pH profiles and subtidal nematode communities. *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology*, *365*(1), 46-52.
- Dickson, A. G., Sabine, C.L., & Christian, J.R. (2007a). SOP 1 Water sampling for the parameters of the oceanic carbon dioxide system. *In Guide to Best Practices for Ocean CO*₂ *Measurements*, 191. Retrieved from http://cdiac.ornl.gov/ftp/oceans/Handbook_2007/sop01.pdf.
- Dickson, A. G., Sabine, C.L., & Christian, J.R. (2007b). SOP 2 Determination of total dissolved inorganic carbon in seawater. *In Guide to Best Practices for Ocean CO*₂ *Measurements*, 191. Retrieved from

http://cdiac.ornl.gov/ftp/oceans/Handbook_2007/sop02.pdf.

Dickson, A.G., Sabine, C.L., & Christian, J. R. (2007c). SOP 3a Determination of total alkalinity in seawater using a closed-cell titration. *In Guide to Best Practices for Ocean CO*₂ *Measurements*, 191. Retrieved from http://cdiac.ornl.gov/ftp/oceans/Handbook 2007/sop03a.pdf.

Dickson, A.G., Sabine, C.L., & Christian, J.R. (2007d). SOP 6a Determination of the pH of seawater using a glass/reference electrode cell. *In Guide to Best Practices*

*for Ocean CO*₂ *Measurements*, 191. Retrieved from http://cdiac.ornl.gov/ftp/oceans/Handbook_2007/sop06a.pdf.

- Dobbs, F.C. & Whitlatch, R.B. (1982). Aspects of deposit-feeding by the polychaete *Clymenella torquata*. *Ophelia*, *21*(2), 159–166. doi:10.1080/00785326.1982.10426584.
- Dodd, S. (2009). The role of non-indigenous bent hic macrofauna in the diet of snapper (*Pagrus auratus*). *MSc thesis, Auckland University of Technology*.
- Donohue, P.J., Calosi, P., Bates, A.H., Laverock, B., Rastrick, S., Mark, F.C., Strobel, A. & Widdicombe, S. (2012). Impact of exposure to elevated pCO2 on the physiology and behaviour of an important ecosystem engineer, the burrowing shrimp Upogebia deltaura. *Aquatic Biology*, *15*(1), 73-86. doi:10.3354/ab00408.
- Doney, S.C., Fabry, V.J., Feely, R.A. & Kleypas, J.A. (2009). Ocean acidification: the other CO2 problem. *Annual Review of Marine Science*, *1*, 169-192. doi:10.1146/annurev.marine.010908.163834.
- Duarte, C.M., Hendriks, I.E., Moore, T.S., Olsen, Y.S., Steckbauer, A., Ramajo, L., Carstensen, J., Trotter, J.A. & McCulloch, M. (2013). Is ocean acidification an open-ocean syndrome? Understanding anthropogenic impacts on seawater pH. *Estuaries and Coasts*, *36*(2), 221-236. doi:10.1007/s12237-013-9594-3.
- Dupont, S., Havenhand, J., Thorndyke, W., Peck, L. & Thorndyke, M. (2008). Nearfuture level of CO2-driven ocean acidification radically affects larval survival and development in the brittlestar *Ophiothrix fragilis*. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, *373*, 285-294. doi:10.3354/meps07800.
- Ebenhöh, O. & Heinrich, R. (2001). Evolutionary optimization of metabolic pathways. Theoretical reconstruction of the stoichiometry of ATP and NADH producing systems. *Bulletin of Mathematical Biology*, *63*(1), 21-55. doi:10.1006/bulm.2000.0197.
- Engström, P., Dalsgaard, T., Hulth, S. & Aller, R.C. (2005). Anaerobic ammonium oxidation by nitrite (anammox): implications for N2 production in coastal marine sediments. *Geochimica et Cosmochimica Acta, 69*(8), 2057-2065. doi:10.1016/j.gca.2004.09.032.

- Fabry, V.J., Seibel, B.A., Feely, R.A. & Orr, J.C. (2008). Impacts of ocean acidification on marine fauna and ecosystem processes. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, 65(3), 414-432. doi:10.1093/icesjms/fsn048.
- Fanjul, E., Bazterrica, M.C., Escapa, M., Grela, M.A. & Iribarne, O. (2011). Impact of crab bioturbation on benthic flux and nitrogen dynamics of Southwest Atlantic intertidal marshes and mudflats. *Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science*, 92(4), 629-638. doi:10.1016/j.ecss.2011.03.002.
- Feely, R.A., Doney, S.C. & Cooley, S.R. (2009). Ocean acidification: Present conditions and future changes in a high-CO₂ world. *Oceanography*, *22*(4), 36-47.
- Fenchel, T. (1968). The ecology of marine microbenthos II. The food of marine benthic ciliates. *Ophelia*, *5*(1), 73-121. doi:10.1080/00785326.1968.10409626.
- Fernández-Reiriz, M.J., Range, P., Álvarez-Salgado, X.A. & Labarta, U. (2011).
 Physiological energetics of juvenile clams Ruditapes decussatus in a high CO2 coastal ocean. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, 433, 97-105.
 doi:10.3354/meps09062.
- Foshtomi, M.Y., Braeckman, U., Derycke, S., Sapp, M., Van Gansbeke, D., Sabbe, K.,
 Willems, A., Vincx, M. & Vanaverbeke, J. (2015). The link between microbial diversity and nitrogen cycling in marine sediments is modulated by macrofaunal bioturbation. *PloS One*, *10*(6), p.e0130116.
 doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0130116.
- Francis, C.A., Beman, J.M. & Kuypers, M.M. (2007). New processes and players in the nitrogen cycle: the microbial ecology of anaerobic and archaeal ammonia oxidation. *The ISME journal*, 1(1), 19-27. doi:10.1038/ismej.2007.8.
- François, F., Poggiale, J.C., Durbec, J.P. & Stora, G. (1997). A new approach for the modelling of sediment reworking induced by a macrobenthic community. *Acta Biotheoretica*, 45(3-4), 295-319. doi:10.1023/A:1000636109604.
- Fredrickson, J.K., Romine, M.F., Beliaev, A.S., Auchtung, J.M., Driscoll, M.E., Gardner, T.S., Nealson, K.H., Osterman, A.L., Pinchuk, G., Reed, J.L. & Rodionov, D.A., (2008). Towards environmental systems biology of Shewanella. *Nature Reviews Microbiology*, 6(8), 592. doi:10.1038/nrmicro1947.

- Froelich, P., Klinkhammer, G.P., Bender, M.L., Luedtke, N.A., Heath, G.R., Cullen, D., Dauphin, P., Hammond, D., Hartman, B. and Maynard, V. (1979). Early oxidation of organic matter in pelagic sediments of the eastern equatorial Atlantic: suboxic diagenesis. *Geochimica et Cosmochimica Acta*, 43(7), 1075-1090. doi:10.1016/0016-7037(79)90095-4.
- Gaillardet, J., Dupré, B., Louvat, P. & Allegre, C.J. (1999). Global silicate weathering and CO2 consumption rates deduced from the chemistry of large rivers. *Chemical Geology*, *159*(1-4), 3-30. doi:10.1016/S0009-2541(99)00031-5.
- Galloway, J.N., Dentener, F.J., Capone, D.G., Boyer, E.W., Howarth, R.W., Seitzinger,
 S.P., Asner, G.P., Cleveland, C.C., Green, P.A., Holland, E.A. & Karl, D.M. (2004).
 Nitrogen cycles: past, present, and future. *Biogeochemistry*, *70*(2), 153-226.
 doi:10.1007/s10533-004-0370-0.
- Galloway, J.N., Townsend, A.R., Erisman, J.W., Bekunda, M., Cai, Z., Freney, J.R.,
 Martinelli, L.A., Seitzinger, S.P. & Sutton, M.A. (2008). Transformation of the nitrogen cycle: recent trends, questions, and potential solutions. *Science*, *320*(5878), 889-892. *Science*, *320*(5878), 889-892. doi:10.1126/science.1136674.
- Gayon, U. & Dupetit, G. (1886). Recherches sur la reduction des nitrates par les infiniment petits. *Nitrates—Biodegradation*, *2*(1148), 107.
- Gazeau, F., Parker, L.M., Comeau, S., Gattuso, J.P., O'Connor, W.A., Martin, S.,
 Pörtner, H.O. & Ross, P.M. (2013). Impacts of ocean acidification on marine shelled molluscs. *Marine Biology*, *160*(8), 2207-2245. doi:10.1007/s00227-013-2219-3.
- Gazeau, F., Van Rijswijk, P., Pozzato, L. & Middelburg, J.J. (2014). Impacts of ocean acidification on sediment processes in shallow waters of the Arctic Ocean. *PLoS One*, *9*(4), p.e94068. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0094068.
- Gilbert, M.A. (1973). Growth rate, longevity and maximum size of *Macoma balthica* (L.). *The Biological Bulletin*, *145*(1), 119-126.
- Gilbert, F., Hulth, S., Grossi, V., Poggiale, J.C., Desrosiers, G., Rosenberg, R., Gérino, M., François-Carcaillet, F., Michaud, E. & Stora, G. (2007). Sediment reworking

by marine benthic species from the Gullmar Fjord (Western Sweden): importance of faunal biovolume. *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology*, *348*(1-2), 133-144. doi: 10.1016/j.jembe.2007.04.015.

- Glas, M.S., Fabricius, K.E., de Beer, D. & Uthicke, S. (2012). The O2, pH and Ca2+ microenvironment of benthic foraminifera in a high CO2 world. *PLoS One*, *7*(11), p.e50010. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0050010.
- Glud, R.N. (2008). Oxygen dynamics of marine sediments. *Marine Biology Research*, *4*, 243-289. doi:10.1080/17451000801888726.
- Goeyens, L., De Vries, R.T.P., Bakker, J.F. & Helder, W. (1987). An experiment on the relative importance of denitrification, nitrate reduction and ammonification in coastal marine sediment. *Netherlands Journal of Sea Research*, *21*, 171-175. doi:10.1016/0077-7579(87)90010-X.
- Grant, J. (1986). Sensitivity of benthic community respiration and primary production to changes in temperature and light. *Marine Biology*, *90*(2), 299-306. doi:10.1007/BF00569142.
- Gray, J.S. (2002). Species richness of marine soft sediments. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, 244, 285-297. doi:10.3354/meps244285.
- Grossart, H.P., Levold, F., Allgaier, M., Simon, M. & Brinkhoff, T. (2005). Marine diatom species harbour distinct bacterial communities. *Environmental Microbiology*, 7(6), 860-873. doi:10.1111/j.1462-2920.2005.00759.x.
- Gruber, N. (2008). The marine nitrogen cycle: overview and challenges. *Nitrogen in the Marine Environment*, *2*, 1-50.
- Guinotte, J.M. & Fabry, V.J. (2008). Ocean acidification and its potential effects on marine ecosystems. *Annuals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, 1134(1), 320-342. doi:10.1196/annals.1439.013.
- Hansen, L.S. & Blackburn, T.H. (1991). Aerobic and anaerobic mineralization of organic material in marine sediment microcosms. *Marine Ecology Progress Series. Oldendorf*, 75(2), 283-291.
- Hartig, P., Wolfstein, K., Lippemeier, S. & Colijn, F. (1998). Photosynthetic activity of natural microphytobenthos populations measured by fluorescence (PAM) and

14C-tracer methods: a comparison. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, *166*, 53-62. doi:10.3354/meps166053.

- Hayward, B.W., Morley, M.S., Hayward, J.J., Stephenson, A.B., Blom, W.M., Hayward,K.A. & Grenfell, H.R. (1999). Monitoring studies of the benthic ecology ofWaitemata Harbour, New Zealand. *Records of the Auckland Museum*, 95-117.
- Hedderich, R. & Whitman, W.B. (2013). Physiology and biochemistry of the methaneproducing archaea. *The Prokaryotes*, 635-662. doi:10.1007/978-3-642-30141-4_81.
- Henriksen, K., Hansen, J.I. & Blackburn, T.H. (1981). Rates of nitrification, distribution of nitrifying bacteria, and nitrate fluxes in different types of sediment from Danish waters. *Marine Biology*, *61*(4), 299-304. doi:10.1007/BF00401569.
- Huang, K., Boudreau, B-P. & Reed, D-C. (2007) Simulated fiddler crab sediment mixing. *Journal of Marine Research*, 65(4), 491–522.
 doi:10.1357/002224007782689120.
- Huesemann, M.H., Skillman, A.D. & Crecelius, E.A. (2002). The inhibition of marine nitrification by ocean disposal of carbon dioxide. *Marine Pollution Bulletin*, 44(2), 142-148. doi:10.1016/S0025-326X(01)00194-1.
- Hutchings, P. (1998). Biodiversity and functioning of polychaetes in benthic sediments. *Biodiversity & Conservation*, 7(9), 1133-1145.doi:10.1023/A:1008871430178.
- Hurd, C.L., Hepburn, C.D., Currie, K.I., Raven, J.A. & Hunter, K.A. (2009). Testing the effects of ocean acidification on algal metabolism: considerations for experimental designs 1. *Journal of Phycology*, *45*(6), pp.1236-1251. doi:10.1111/j.1529-8817.2009.00768.x.
- Imabayashi, H. & Tsukuda, S. (1984). A population ecology of the small bivalve *Theora lubrica* in northern Bingo-Nada. *Bulletin of the Japanese Society of Marine Fisheries, 50*(11), 1855-1862. doi:10.2331/suisan.50.1855.
- Imabayashi, H. & Wakabayashi, M. (1992). Production and respiration of a bivalve *Theora lubrica* in Northern Bingo-Nada, the Seto Inland Sea [Japan]. *Journal of*

the Faculty of Applied Biological Science-Hiroshima University (Japan), 31(1), 45-57.

- IPCC (2013). Summary for Policymakers. In: Climate Change 2013: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. *Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, United Kingdom and New York, NY, USA, 6*, 495-504.
- Jacobson, M.Z. (2005). Studying ocean acidification with conservative, stable numerical schemes for non-equilibrium air-ocean exchange and ocean equilibrium chemistry. *Journal of Geophysical Research: Atmospheres, 110* (D07302), 1-17. doi:10.1029/2004JD005220.
- James, P. & Hayden, B.J. (2000). The potential for the introduction of exotic species by vessel hull fouling: a preliminary study. NIWA Client Report No. WLG 00/51. *National Institute of Water and Atmospheric Research, Wellington*, 61.
- Jetten, M.S., Sliekers, O., Kuypers, M., Dalsgaard, T., van Niftrik, L., Cirpus, I., van de Pas-Schoonen, K., Lavik, G., Thamdrup, B., Le Paslier, D. & Den Camp, H.O. (2003). Anaerobic ammonium oxidation by marine and freshwater planctomycete-like bacteria. *Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology*, *63*(2), pp.107-114. doi:10.1007/s00253-003-1422-4.
- Johnston, O.R. (2005). Distribution and biology of the marine invasive bivalve *Theora lubrica* (Semelidae). *MSc thesis, University of Canterbury*.
- Joint, I., Doney, S.C. & Karl, D.M. (2011). Will ocean acidification affect marine microbes?. *The ISME Journal*, *5*(1), 1-7. doi:10.1038/ismej.2010.79.
- Jokiel, P.L., Rodgers, K.S., Kuffner, I.B., Andersson, A.J., Cox, E.F. & Mackenzie, F.T. (2008). Ocean acidification and calcifying reef organisms: a mesocosm investigation. *Coral Reefs*, *27*(3), 473-483. doi:10.1007/s00338-008-0380-9.
- Jørgensen, B.B. & Revsbech, N.P. (1985). Diffusive boundary layers and the oxygen uptake of sediments and detritus. *Limnology and Oceanography*, *30*(1), 111– 122. doi:10.4319/lo.1985.30.1.0111.

- Kadam, P.C., Godbole, S.H. & Ranade, D.R. (1989). Isolation of methanogens from
 Arabian Sea sediments and their salt tolerance. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology*, 5(6), 343-347. doi:10.1111/j.1574-6968.1989.tb03389.x.
- Karl, D.M. (2002). Nutrient dynamics in the deep blue sea. *TRENDS in Microbiology*, *10*(9), 410-418. doi:10.1016/S0966-842X(02)02430-7.
- Keeling, C.D. (1973). The carbon dioxide cycle: Reservoir models to depict the exchange of atmospheric carbon dioxide with the oceans and land plants. *Chemistry of the Lower Atmosphere*, 6(1), 251-329. doi:10.1007/978-1-4684-1986-3_6.
- Kemp, W.M., Faganeli, J., Puskaric, S., Smith, E.M. & Boynton, W.R. (1999). Pelagicbenthic coupling and nutrient cycling. *Coastal and Estuarine Studies*, 295-340.
- Kim, J. & Rees, D.C. (1994). Nitrogenase and biological nitrogen fixation. *Biochemistry*, *33*(2), 389-397. doi:10.1021/bi00168a001.
- King, G.M. (1984). Utilization of hydrogen, acetate, and "noncompetitive"; substrates by methanogenic bacteria in marine sediments. *Geomicrobiology Journal*, 3(4), 275-306. doi:10.1080/01490458409377807.
- King, R.J. & Schramm, W. (1976). Photosynthetic rates of benthic marine algae in relation to light intensity and seasonal variations. *Marine Biology*, *37*(3), 215-222. doi:10.1007/BF00387606.
- Kirchman, D.L. (1994). The uptake of inorganic nutrients by heterotrophic bacteria. *Microbial Ecology*, *28*(2), 255-271. doi:10.1007/BF00166816.
- Kitidis, V., Laverock, B., McNeill, L.C., Beesley, A., Cummings, D., Tait, K., Osborn, M.A.
 & Widdicombe, S. (2011). Impact of ocean acidification on benthic and water column ammonia oxidation. *Geophysical Research Letters*, 38(21).
 doi:10.1029/2011GL049095.
- Knorr, W. (2009). Is the airborne fraction of anthropogenic CO_2 emissions increasing?. *Geophysical Research Letters*, 36(21). doi:10.1029/2009GL040613.

- Knutson, T.R., McBride, J.L., Chan, J., Emanuel, K., Holland, G., Landsea, C., Held, I.,
 Kossin, J.P., Srivastava, A.K. & Sugi, M. (2010). Tropical cyclones and climate change. *Nature Geoscience*, *3*(3), 157. doi:10.1038/ngeo779.
- Konstantin A. L., & Shu Gao N. (2004). Endangered bivalve mollusks in near-estuarine areas of the Russian coast of the Sea of Japan. Proceedings of the Workshop Climate Variability and Human Activities in Relation to Northeast Asian Land-Ocean Interactions and Their Implications for Coastal Zone Management, Nanjing, China. *Nanjing University*, 154-157.
- Krantzberg, G. (1985). The influence of bioturbation on physical, chemical and biological parameters in aquatic environments: a review. *Environmental Pollution Series A, Ecological and Biological*, 39(2), 99-122. doi:10.1016/0143-1471(85)90009-1.
- Kristensen, E. (1984). Effect of natural concentrations on nutrient exchange between a polychaete burrow in estuarine sediment and the overlying water. *Jorunal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology*, 75(2), 171-190. doi:10.1016/0022-0981(84)90179-5.
- Kristensen, E. (1988). Benthic fauna and biogeochemical processes in marine sediments: microbial activities and fluxes. Nitrogen Cycling in Coastal Marine Environments, 275-299.
- Kristensen, E., (2000). Organic matter diagenesis at the oxic/anoxic interface in coastal marine sediments, with emphasis on the role of burrowing animals. *Developments in Hydrobiology*, 426(1), 1-24. doi:10.1007/978-94-011-4148-2_1.
- Kristensen, E., Penha-Lopes, G., Delefosse, M., Valdemarsen, T., Quintana, C.O. & Banta, G.T. (2012). What is bioturbation? The need for a precise definition for fauna in aquatic sciences. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, 446, 285-302. doi: 10.3354/meps09506.
- Kump, L.R., Bralower, T.J. & Ridgwell, A. (2009). Ocean acidification in deep time. *Oceanography*, *22*(4), 94-107.

- Kurihara, H. (2008). Effects of CO₂-driven ocean acidification on the early developmental stages of invertebrates. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, 373, 275-284. doi:10.3354/meps07802.
- Kuypers, M.M., Sliekers, A.O., Lavik, G., Schmid, M., Jørgensen, B.B., Kuenen, J.G., Damsté, J.S.S., Strous, M. & Jetten, M.S. (2003). Anaerobic ammonium oxidation by anammox bacteria in the Black Sea. *Nature*, 422(6932), 608. doi:10.1038/nature01472.
- Labelle, C. & Murray, W. (1999). Greenhouse Gases and Climate Change (No. Revised Edition). *Publication*, 00808431.

Laverock, B., Gilbert, J.A., Tait, K., Osborn, A.M. & Widdicombe, S. (2011). Bioturbation: impact on the marine nitrogen cycle. doi:10.1042/BST0390315.

- Laverock, B., Kitidis, V., Tait, K., Gilbert, J.A., Osborn, A.M. & Widdicombe, S. (2013).
 Bioturbation determines the response of benthic ammonia-oxidizing
 microorganisms to ocean acidification. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences, 368*(1627), 20120441.
 doi:10.1098/rstb.2012.0441.
- Le Quéré, C., Raupach, M.R., Canadell, J.G., Marland, G., Bopp, L., Ciais, P., Conway, T.J., Doney, S.C., Feely, R.A., Foster, P. & Friedlingstein, P. (2009). Trends in the sources and sinks of carbon dioxide. *Nature Geoscience*, *2*(12), 831. doi:10.1038/ngeo689.
- Liu, W. & He, M. (2012). Effects of ocean acidification on the metabolic rates of three species of bivalve from southern coast of China. *Chinese Journal of Oceanology and Limnology*, 30(2), 206-211. doi:10.1007/s00343-012-1067-1.
- Lohrer, A.M., Thrush, S.F., Hunt, L., Hancock, N. & Lundquist, C. (2005). Rapid reworking of subtidal sediments by burrowing spatangoid urchins. *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology*, *321*(2), 155-169. doi:10.1016/j.jembe.2005.02.002.
- Lohrer, A.M., Chiaroni, L.D., Hewitt, J.E. & Thrush, S.F. (2008). Biogenic disturbance determines invasion success in a subtidal soft-sediment system. *Ecology*, *89*(5), 1299-1307. doi:10.1890/07-0421.1.

- Lohrer, A.M., Chiaroni, L.D., Thrush, S.F. & Hewitt, J.E. (2010). Isolated and interactive effects of two key species on ecosystem function and trophic linkages in New Zealand soft-sediment habitats. *New Zealand Aquatic. Environment and Biodiversity Report No, 44*, 69.
- Love, L.G. (1967). Early diagenetic iron sulphide in recent sediments of the Wash (England). *Sedimentology*, *9*(4), 327-352. doi:10.1111/j.1365-3091.1967.tb01339.x.
- Lovley, D.R. & Phillips, E.J. (1988). Manganese inhibition of microbial iron reduction in anaerobic sediments. *Geomicrobiology Journal*, 6(3-4), 145-155. doi:10.1080/01490458809377834.
- Lovley, D.R., Giovannoni, S.J., White, D.C., Champine, J.E., Phillips, E.J.P., Gorby, Y.A. & Goodwin, S. (1993). *Geobacter metallireducens* gen. nov. sp. nov., a microorganism capable of coupling the complete oxidation of organic compounds to the reduction of iron and other metals. *Archives of Microbiology*, *159*(4), 336-344. doi:10.1007/BF00290916.
- Lücker, S., Wagner, M., Maixner, F., Pelletier, E., Koch, H., Vacherie, B., Rattei, T., Damsté, J.S.S., Spieck, E., Le Paslier, D. & Daims, H. (2010). A Nitrospira metagenome illuminates the physiology and evolution of globally important nitrite-oxidizing bacteria. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 107(30), 13479-13484. doi:10.1073/pnas.1003860107.
- Lücker, S., Nowka, B., Rattei, T., Spieck, E. & Daims, H. (2013). The genome of Nitrospina gracilis illuminates the metabolism and evolution of the major marine nitrite oxidizer. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, *4*, 27. Frontiers in Microbiology, *4*, 27. doi:10.3389/fmicb.2013.00027.
- Lüthi, D., Le Floch, M., Bereiter, B., Blunier, T., Barnola, J.M., Siegenthaler, U., Raynaud, D., Jouzel, J., Fischer, H., Kawamura, K. & Stocker, T.F. (2008). Highresolution carbon dioxide concentration record 650,000–800,000 years before present. *Nature*, *453*(7193), 379. doi:10.1038/nature06949.
- Lyle, M. (1983). The brown-green color transition in marine sediments: A marker of the Fe (III)-Fe (II) redox boundary. *Limnology and Oceanography*, *28*(5), 1026-1033. doi:10.4319/lo.1983.28.5.1026.

- MacIntyre, H.L., Geider, R.J. & Miller, D.C. (1996). Microphytobenthos: the ecological role of the "secret garden" of unvegetated, shallow-water marine habitats. I. Distribution, abundance and primary production. *Estuaries*, *19*(2), 186-201. doi:10.2307/1352224.
- Mackie, D., McGraw, C. & Hunter, H. (2011). OA not Ok: An introduction to the chemistry of Ocean Acidification. *The University of Otago*, 4-41.
- Manighetti B. & Carter L. (1999). Across-shelf sediment dispersal, Hauraki Gulf, New Zealand. *Marine Geology*, *160*(3-4), 271–300. doi:10.1016/S0025-3227(99)00024-9.
- Manzello, D.P., Enochs, I.C., Melo, N., Gledhill, D.K. & Johns, E.M. (2012). Ocean acidification refugia of the Florida Reef Tract. *PloS One*, *7*(7), p.e41715.
- Marcus, N.H. & Boero, F. (1998). Minireview: the importance of benthic–pelagic coupling and the forgotten role of life cycles in coastal aquatic systems. *Limnology and Oceanography*, 43(5), 763–768.
 doi:10.4319/lo.1998.43.5.0763.
- Martin, J.H., Knauer, G.A., Karl, D.M. & Broenkow, W.W. (1987). VERTEX: carbon cycling in the northeast Pacific. Deep Sea Research Part A. *Oceanographic Research Papers*, *34*(2), 267-285. doi:10.1016/0198-0149(87)90086-0.
- Martínez, M.L., Intralawan, A., Vázquez, G., Pérez-Maqueo, O., Sutton, P. &
 Landgrave, R. (2007). The coasts of our world: Ecological, economic and social importance. *Ecological Economics*, *63*(2-3), 254-272.
 doi:10.1016/j.ecolecon.2006.10.022.
- Mermillod-Blondin, F. & Rosenberg, R. (2006). Ecosystem engineering: the impact of bioturbation on biogeochemical processes in marine and freshwater benthic habitats. *Aquatic Sciences*, *68*(4), 434-442. doi:10.1007/s00027-006-0858-x.
- Michaels, A.F. & Silver, M.W. (1988). Primary production, sinking fluxes and the microbial food web. *Oceanographic Research Papers*, *35*(4), 473-490. doi:10.1016/0198-0149(88)90126-4.
- Michaelidis, B., Ouzounis, C., Paleras, A. & Pörtner, H.O. (2005). Effects of long-term moderate hypercapnia on acid–base balance and growth rate in marine

mussels Mytilus galloprovincialis. *Marine Ecology Progress Series, 293,* 109-118. doi:10.3354/meps293109.

- Michaud, E., Desrosiers, G., Mermillod-Blondin, F., Sundby, B. & Stora, G. (2006). The functional group approach to bioturbation: II. The effects of the Macoma balthica community on fluxes of nutrients and dissolved organic carbon across the sediment–water interface. *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology*, 337(2), 178-189. doi:10.1016/j.jembe.2006.06.025.
- Middelburg, J.J. & Nieuwenhuize, J. (2000). Nitrogen uptake by heterotrophic bacteria and phytoplankton in the nitrate-rich Thames estuary. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, *203*, 13-21. doi:10.3354/meps203013.
- Middelburg, J.J., Duarte, C.M. & Gattuso, J.P. (2005). Respiration in coastal benthic communities. Respiration in aquatic ecosystems. *Oxford University Press*, 206-224.
- Morley, M. (1995). Extension of range in New Zealand for *Theora* (*Endopleura*) *lubrica* Gould, 1861: Semelidae. *Poirieria*, *17*(4), 21-22.
- Mortimer, R.J., Harris, S.J., Krom, M.D., Freitag, T.E., Prosser, J.I.. Pierre Anschutz, J.B., Hayes, P.J. & Davies, I.M. (2004). Anoxic nitrification in marine sediments. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, *276*, 37-51. doi:10.3354/meps276037.
- Mulder, A., Van de Graaf, A.A., Robertson, L.A. and Kuenen, J.G., 1995. Anaerobic ammonium oxidation discovered in a denitrifying fluidized bed reactor. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology*, *16*(3), 177-183. doi:10.1111/j.1574-6941.1995.tb00281.x.
- Muro-Pastor, M.I., Reyes, J.C. & Florencio, F.J. (2005). Ammonium assimilation in cyanobacteria. *Photosynthesis Research*, *83*(2), 135-150. doi:10.1007/s11120-004-2082-7.
- Murray, C.S., Malvezzi, A., Gobler, C.J. & Baumann, H. (2014). Offspring sensitivity to ocean acidification changes seasonally in a coastal marine fish. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, *504*, 1-11. doi:10.3354/meps10791.
- Myers, C.R. & Nealson, K.H. (1988). Bacterial manganese reduction and growth with manganese oxide as the sole electron acceptor. *Science*, *240*(4857), 1319-1321. doi:10.1126/science.240.4857.1319.

- Nealson, K.H. & Stahl, D.A. (1997). Microorganisms and biogeochemical cycles; what can we learn from layered microbial communities?. *Reviews in Mineralogy and Geochemistry*, *35*(1), 5-34.
- Nicholson, W.L. (2002). Roles of *Bacillus* endospores in the environment. *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences*, *59*(3), 410-416. doi:10.1007/s00018-002-8433-7.
- Nilsson, H.C. & Sköld, M. (1996). Arm regeneration and spawning in the brittlestar Amphiura filiformis (OF Müller) during hypoxia. Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology, 199(2), 193-206. doi:10.1016/0022-0981(95)00188-3.
- Nixon, S.W. (1981). Remineralization and nutrient cycling in coastal marine ecosystems. *In Estuaries and Nutrients*, 111-138. Humana Press. doi:10.1007/978-1-4612-5826-1_6.
- Norkko, J. & Shumway, S.E. (2011). Bivalves as bioturbators and bioirrigators. *Shellfish Aquaculture and the Environment*, *10*, 297- 317.
- Okubo, A., Ackerman, J.D. & Swaney, D.P. (2001). Passive diffusion in ecosystems. *Diffusion and Ecological Problems: Modern Perspectives*, *14*, 31-106. doi:10.1007/978-1-4757-4978-6_3.
- Ong, E.Z., Briffa, M., Moens, T. & Van Colen, C. (2017). Physiological responses to ocean acidification and warming synergistically reduce condition of the common cockle *Cerastoderma edule*. *Marine Environmental Research*, 130, 38-47. doi:10.1016/j.marenvres.2017.07.001.
- Oremland, R.S. & Polcin, S. (1982). Methanogenesis and sulfate reduction: competitive and non-competitive substrates in estuarine sediments. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 44(6), 1270-1276.
- Oshiki, M., Ishii, S., Yoshida, K., Fujii, N., Ishiguro, M., Satoh, H. & Okabe, S. (2013). Nitrate-dependent ferrous iron oxidation by anaerobic ammonium oxidation (anammox) bacteria. *Applied Environmental Microbiology*, *79*(13), 4087-4093. doi:10.1128/AEM.00743-13.
- Paine, R.T., (1980). Food webs: linkage, interaction strength and community infrastructure. *Journal of Animal Ecology*, *49*(3), 667-685. doi: 10.2307/4220.

- Parnell, J.J., Crowl, T.A., Weimer, B.C. & Pfrender, M.E. (2009). Biodiversity in microbial communities: system scale patterns and mechanisms. *Molecular Ecology*, 18(7), 1455-1462. doi:10.1111/j.1365-294X.2009.04128.x.
- Pelegri, S.P. & Blackburn, T.H. (1995). Effect of bioturbation by *Nereis* sp., *Mya* arenaria and *Cerastoderma* sp. on nitrification and denitrification in estuarine sediments. *Ophelia*, 42(1), 289-299. doi:10.1080/00785326.1995.10431509.
- Penha-Lopes, G., Bartolini, F., Limbu, S., Cannicci, S., Kristensen, E. & Paula, J. (2009).
 Are fiddler crabs potentially useful ecosystem engineers in mangrove
 wastewater wetlands?. *Marine Pollution Bulletin*, *58*(11), 1694-1703.
 doi:10.1016/j.marpolbul.2009.06.015.
- Pilson, M.E. (2012). An Introduction to the Chemistry of the Sea. Cambridge University Press. *Major constituents of seawater*, 66-68.
- Pinckney, J. & Zingmark, R.G. (1993). Biomass and production of benthic microalgal communities in estuarine habitats. *Estuaries*, *16*(4), 887-897.
 doi:10.2307/1352447.
- Pinnegar, J.K., Polunin, N.V.C., Francour, P., Badalamenti, F., Chemello, R., Harmelin-Vivien, M.L., Hereu, B., Milazzo, M., Zabala, M., d'Anna, G. & Pipitone, C. (2000). Trophic cascades in benthic marine ecosystems: lessons for fisheries and protected-area management. *Environmental Conservation*, *27*(2), 179-200. doi:10.2307/4220.
- Pinto, A.J., Marcus, D.N., Ijaz, U.Z., Bautista-de lose Santos, Q.M., Dick, G.J. & Raskin,
 L. (2016). Metagenomic evidence for the presence of comammox Nitrospiralike bacteria in a drinking water system. *Msphere*, 1(1), pp.e00054-15.
 doi:10.1128/mSphere.00054-15.
- Pjevac, P., Schauberger, C., Poghosyan, L., Herbold, C.W., Van Kessel, M.A., Daebeler,
 A., Steinberger, M., Jetten, M.S., Lücker, S., Wagner, M. & Daims, H. (2017).
 AmoA-targeted polymerase chain reaction primers for the specific detection and quantification of comammox Nitrospira in the environment. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, *8*, 1508. doi:10.3389/fmicb.2017.01508.
- Platt, T. & Subba Rao, D.V. (1975). Primary production of marine microphytes. *Photosynthesis and Productivity, 3,* 249-280.

- Pörtner, H.O., Langenbuch, M. & Reipschläger, A. (2004). Biological impact of elevated ocean CO₂ concentrations: lessons from animal physiology and earth history. *Journal of Oceanography*, 60(4), 705-718. doi:10.1007/s10872-004-5763-0.
- Posey, M.H., Alphin, T.D., Cahoon, L.B., Lindquist, D.G., Mallin, M.A. & Nevers, M.B. (2002). Top-down versus bottom-up limitation in benthic infaunal communities: direct and indirect effects. *Estuaries*, *25*(5), 999-1014. doi:10.1007/BF02691347.
- Post, J.E. (1999). Manganese oxide minerals: Crystal structures and economic and environmental significance. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 96(7), 3447-3454. doi:10.1073/pnas.96.7.3447.
- Postgate, J.R. (1979). The sulphate-reducing bacteria. CUP Archive. *Classification*, *2*, 8-23.
- Quintana, C.O., Tang, M. & Kristensen, E. (2007). Simultaneous study of particle reworking, irrigation transport and reaction rates in sediment bioturbated by the polychaetes: *Heteromastus* and *Marenzelleria*. *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology*, *352*(2), 392–406.
 doi:10.1016/j.jembe.2007.08.015.
- Powell, A.W.B. (1976). On the considerable influx of warm water molluscs that have invaded northern New Zealand waters within recent years. *Records of the Auckland Institute and Museum*, 141-166.
- Raffaelli, D., Bell, E., Weithoff, G., Matsumoto, A., Cruz-Motta, J.J., Kershaw, P., Parker, R., Parry, D. & Jones, M. (2003). The ups and downs of benthic ecology: Considerations of scale, heterogeneity and surveillance for benthic– pelagic coupling. *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology, 285*, 191-203. doi:10.1016/S0022-0981(02)00527-0.
- Ramaiah, N. (2004). Role of Heterotrophic Bacteria in Marine Ecological Processes. National Institute of Oceanography, 3,15-26.

- Ramanathan, V. & Feng, Y. (2009). Air pollution, greenhouse gases and climate change: Global and regional perspectives. *Atmospheric Environment*, *43*(1), 37-50. doi:10.1016/j.atmosenv.2008.09.063.
- Ranasinghe, J.A., Mikel, T.K., Velarde, R.G., Weisberg, S.B., Montagne, D.E., Cadien,
 D.B. & Dalkey, A. (2005). The prevalence of non-indigenous species in southern California embayments and their effects on benthic macroinvertebrate communities. *Biological Invasions*, 7(4), 679-686.
 doi:10.1007/s10530-004-5857-z.
- Raven, J., Caldeira, K., Elderfield, H., Hoegh-Guldberg, O., Liss, P., Riebesell, U.,
 Shepherd, J., Turley, C. & Watson, A. (2005). Ocean acidification due to
 increasing atmospheric carbon dioxide. *The Royal Society, Effects of Atmospheric CO₂ Enhancement on Ocean Chemistry, 2*(1-8) 5-13.
- Raynaud, D., Jouzel, J., Barnola, J.M., Chappellaz, J., Delmas, R.J. & Lorius, C. (1993). The ice core record of green-house gases. *Science*, *259*(5097), 926-934.
- Redfield, A. C. (1934). On the proportions of organic derivatives in seawater and their relation to the composition of plankton. Daniel, R.J. [Ed.] James Johnstone Memorial Volume. *University Press of Liverpool*, 177–92.
- Revelle, R. & Suess, H.E. (1957). Carbon dioxide exchange between atmosphere and ocean and the question of an increase of atmospheric CO₂ during the past decades. *Tellus*, *9*(1), 18-27. doi:10.3402/tellusa.v9i1.9075.
- Revsbech, N.P., Madsen, B. & Jørgensen, B.B. (1986). Oxygen production and consumption in sediments determined at high spatial resolution by computer simulation of oxygen microelectrode data. *Oceanography*, *31*(2), 293-304.
- Rhoads, D.C. (1967). Biogenic reworking of intertidal and subtidal sediments in
 Barnstable Harbor and Buzzards Bay, Massachusetts. *The Journal of Geology*, 75(4), 461–476.
- Ridgwell, A. (2005). Changes in the mode of carbonate deposition: Implications for Phanerozoic ocean chemistry. *Marine Geology*, *217*, 339–357. doi: 10.1016/j.margeo.2004.10.036.

- Ridgwell, A., Schmidt, D.N., Turley, C., Brownlee, C., Maldonado, M.T., Tortell, P. & Young, J.R. (2009). From laboratory manipulations to earth system models:
 Predicting pelagic calcification and its consequences. *Biogeosciences Discussions*, 6(2), 3455–3480.
- Riebesell, U., Fabry, V.J., Hansson, L. & Gattuso, J.P. (2010). Guide to best practices for ocean acidification research and data reporting. *Luxembourg: Publications Office of the European Union*, 258. doi:10.2777/66906.
- Roden, E.E. & Lovley, D.R. (1993). Dissimilatory Fe (III) reduction by the marine microorganism *Desulfuromonas acetoxidans*. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, *59*(3), 734-742.
- Round, F.E., Crawford, R.M. & Mann, D.G. (1990). Diatoms: biology and morphology of the genera. *Cambridge University Press*, 1-8.
- Royer, D.L., Berner, R.A., Montañez, I.P., Tabor, N.J. & Beerling, D.J. (2004). CO₂ as a primary driver of phanerozoic climate. *GSA Today*, *14*(3), 4-10. doi: 10.1130/1052-5173(2004)0142.0.CO;2.
- Rysgaard, S., Christensen, P.B. & Nielsen, L.P. (1995). Seasonal variation in nitrification and denitrification in estuarine sediment colonized by benthic microalgae and bioturbating infauna. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, *126*, 111-121. doi:10.3354/meps126111.
- Ryther, J. H. & Dunstan, W. M. (1971). Nitrogen, phosphorus, and eutrophication in the coastal marine environment. *Science*, *171*(3975), 1008-1013. doi:10.1126/science.171.3975.1008.
- Sabine, C.L., Feely, R.A., Gruber, N., Key, R.M., Lee, K., Bullister, J.L., Wanninkhof, R., Wong, C.S.L., Wallace, D.W., Tilbrook, B. & Millero, F.J. (2004). The oceanic sink for anthropogenic CO₂. *Science*, *305*(5682), 367-371. doi:10.1126/science.1097403.
- Santoro, A.E. (2016). The do-it-all nitrifier. *Science*, *351*(6271), 342-343. doi:10.1126/science.aad9839.
- Sayles, F.L., Smith, S.P. & Goudreau, J.E. (1996). Deep ocean sludge disposal, sediment oxygen consumption and sediment oxygen profiles at Deep Water Municipal Dumpsite 106. *Journal of Marine Environmental Engineering*, *3*(2), 99-130.
- Shanmugam, K.T., O'gara, F., Andersen, K. & Valentine, R.C. (1978). Biological nitrogen fixation. *Annual Review of Plant Physiology*, 29(1), 263-276. doi:10.1146/annurev.pp.29.060178.001403.
- Shull, D.H. (2001). Transition-matrix model of bioturbation and radionuclide diagenesis. *Limnology and Oceanography*, *46*(4), 905–916. doi:10.4319/lo.2001.46.4.0905.
- Shull, D.H. & Yasuda, M. (2001). Size-selective downward particle transport by Cirratulid polychaetes. *Journal of Marine Research*, *59*(3), 453–473. doi:10.1357/002224001762842271.
- Shull, D.H., Benoit, J.M., Wojcik, C. & Senning, J.R. (2009). Infaunal burrow ventilation and pore-water transport in muddy sediments. *Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science*, *83*(3), 277-286. doi:10.1016/j.ecss.2009.04.005.
- Shumway, S.E., Cucci, T.L., Newell, R.C. & Yentsch, C.M. (1985). Particle selection, ingestion, and absorption in filter-feeding bivalves. *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology*, *91*(1-2), 77-92. doi:10.1016/0022-0981(85)90222-9.
- Sikes, E.L., Uhle, M.E., Nodder, S.D. & Howard, M.E. (2009). Sources of organic matter in a coastal marine environment: evidence from n-alkanes and their δ13C distributions in the Hauraki Gulf, New Zealand. *Marine Chemistry*, *113*(3-4), 149-163. doi:10.1016/j.marchem.2008.12.003.
- Sloth, N.P., Riemann, B., Nielsen, L.P. & Blackburn, T. (1996). Resilience of pelagic and benthic microbial communities to sediment resuspension in a coastal ecosystem, Knebel Vig, Denmark. *Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science*, 42(4), pp.405-415. doi: 10.1006/ecss.1996.0027.
- Smetacek, V. (1985). Role of sinking in diatom life-history cycles: ecological, evolutionary and geological significance. *Marine Biology, 84*(3), 239–251. doi:10.1007/BF00392493.

- Smol, J.P. & Stoermer, E.F. (2010). The diatoms: applications for the environmental and earth sciences. *Cambridge University Press*. 5(1), 86-87.
- Snelgrove, P.V.R. (1999). Getting to the Bottom of Marine Biodiversity: Sedimentary Habitats. *BioScience*, *49*(2), 129–138. doi:10.2307/1313538.
- Soetaert, K., Middelburg, J.J., Herman, P.M. & Buis, K. (2000). On the coupling of benthic and pelagic biogeochemical models. *Earth-Science Reviews*, *51*(1-4), 173-201. doi:10.1016/S0012-8252(00)00004-0.
- Solan, M. & Wigham, B.D. (2005). Biogenic particle reworking and bacterialinvertebrate interactions in marine sediments. *Interactions Between Macroand Microorganisms in Marine Sediments*, *6*, 105-175.
- Sørensen, J. (1978). Capacity for denitrification and reduction of nitrate to ammonia in a coastal marine sediment. *Applied Environmental Microbiology*, *35*(2), 301-305.
- Sorokin, Y.I. & Zakuskina, O.Y. (2012). Acid-labile sulfides in shallow marine bottom sediments: A review of the impact on ecosystems in the Azov Sea, the NE Black Sea shelf and NW Adriatic lagoons. *Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science, 98*, 42-48. doi:10.1016/j.ecss.2011.11.020.
- Staehr, P.A., Testa, J.M., Kemp, W.M., Cole, J.J., Sand-Jensen, K. & Smith, S.V. (2012).
 The metabolism of aquatic ecosystems: history, applications, and future challenges. *Aquatic Sciences*, 74(1), 15-29. doi:10.1007/s00027-011-0199-2.
- Sundermeyer-Klinger, H., Meyer, W., Warninghoff, B. & Bock, E. (1984). Membranebound nitrite oxidoreductase of *Nitrobacter*: evidence for a nitrate reductase system. *Archives of Microbiology*, *140*(2-3), pp.153-158. doi:10.1007/BF00454918.
- Suzuki, I., Dular, U. & Kwok, S.C. (1974). Ammonia or ammonium ion as substrate for oxidation by *Nitrosomonas europaea* cells and extracts. *Journal of Bacteriology*, *120*(1), 556-558.
- Townsend, M., Thrush, S.F., Lohrer, A.M., Hewitt, J.E., Lundquist, C.J., Carbines, M. & Felsing, M. (2014). Overcoming the challenges of data scarcity in mapping

marine ecosystem service potential. *Ecosystem Services*, *8*, 44-55. doi:10.1016/j.ecoser.2014.02.002.

- Tyler, A.C., McGlathery, K.J. & Macko, S.A. (2005). Uptake of urea and amino acids by the macroalgae *Ulva lactuca* (Chlorophyta) and *Gracilaria vermiculophylla* (Rhodophyta). *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, 294, 161-172. doi:10.3354/meps294161.
- Underwood, G.J.C. & Kromkamp, J. (1999). Primary production by phytoplankton and microphytobenthos in estuaries. *Estuaries*, *29*, 93.
- Van Cappellen, P. & Wang, Y. (1996). Cycling of iron and manganese in surface sediments; a general theory for the coupled transport and reaction of carbon, oxygen, nitrogen, sulfur, iron, and manganese. *American Journal of Science*, 296(3), 197-243. doi:10.2475/ajs.296.3.197.
- Vandieken, V., Pester, M., Finke, N., Hyun, J.H., Friedrich, M.W., Loy, A. & Thamdrup, B. (2012). Three manganese oxide-rich marine sediments harbor similar communities of acetate-oxidizing manganese-reducing bacteria. *The ISME Journal*, 6(11), 2078-2090. doi:10.1038/ismej.2012.41.
- Waldbusser, G.G. & Salisbury, J.E. (2014). Ocean acidification in the coastal zone from an organism's perspective: multiple system parameters, frequency domains, and habitats. *Annual Review of Marine Science*, *6*, 221-247. doi:10.1146/annurev-marine-121211-172238.
- Wallace, R.B., Baumann, H., Grear, J.S., Aller, R.C. & Gobler, C.J. (2014). Coastal ocean acidification: the other eutrophication problem. *Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science*, 148, 1-13. doi:10.1016/j.ecss.2014.05.027.
- Ward, B.B. (1987). Kinetic studies on ammonia and methane oxidation by *Nitrosococcus oceanus*. *Archives of Microbiology*, *147*, 126–133. doi:10.1007/BF00415273.
- Weber, K.A., Achenbach, L.A. & Coates, J.D. (2006). Microorganisms pumping iron:
 anaerobic microbial iron oxidation and reduction. *Nature Reviews Microbiology*, 4(10), 752-764. doi:10.1038/nrmicro1490.

- Welsh, D.T. (2003). It's a dirty job but someone has to do it: the role of marine benthic macrofauna in organic matter turnover and nutrient recycling to the water column. *Chemistry and Ecology*, *19*(5), 321-342.
 doi:10.1080/0275754031000155474.
- Werner, D. (1977). The biology of diatoms. Рипол Классик, 13, 353-355.
- Widdicombe, S. & Needham, H.R. (2007). Impact of CO₂-induced seawater acidification on the burrowing activity of *Nereis virens* and sediment nutrient flux. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, *341*, 111-122. doi:10.3354/meps341111.
- Widdicombe, S. & Spicer, J.I. (2008). Predicting the impact of ocean acidification on benthic biodiversity: what can animal physiology tell us?. *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology*, *366*(1-2), 187-197. doi:10.1016/j.jembe.2008.07.024.
- Widdicombe, S., Dashfield, S.L., McNeill, C.L., Needham, H.R., Beesley, A., McEvoy, A.,
 Øxnevad, S., Clarke, K.R. & Berge, J.A. (2009). Effects of CO₂ induced seawater
 acidification on infaunal diversity and sediment nutrient fluxes. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, 379, 59-75. doi:10.3354/meps07894.
- Widdicombe, S., Beesley, A., Berge, J.A., Dashfield, S.L., McNeill, C.L., Needham, H.R.
 & Øxnevad, S. (2013). Impact of elevated levels of CO₂ on animal mediated ecosystem function: the modification of sediment nutrient fluxes by burrowing urchins. *Marine Pollution Bulletin*, 73(2), 416-427.
 doi:10.1016/j.marpolbul.2012.11.008.
- Wilson, R.S., Heislers, S. & Poore, G.C. (1998). Changes in benthic communities of Port
 Phillip Bay, Australia, between 1969 and 1995. *Marine and Freshwater Research*, 49(8), 847-861. doi:10.1071/MF97164.
- Wilson, P.S. & Vopel, K. (2012). Estimating the in situ distribution of acid volatile sulfides from sediment profile images. *Limnology and Oceanography: Methods*, 10(12), 1070-1077. doi:10.4319/lom.2012.10.1070.
- Winston, J.E. & Anderson, F.E. (1971). Bioturbation of sediments in a northern temperate estuary. *Marine Geology*, *10*(1), 39–49. doi:10.1016/0025-3227(71)90075-2.

- Wittmann, A.C. & Pörtner, H.O. (2013). Sensitivities of extant animal taxa to ocean acidification. *Nature Climate Change*, 3(11), 995-1001. doi:10.1038/nclimate1982.
- Wobus, A., Bleul, C., Maassen, S., Scheerer, C., Schuppler, M., Jacobs, E. & Röske, I.
 (2003). Microbial diversity and functional characterization of sediments from reservoirs of different trophic state. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology*, *46*(3), 331-347. doi:10.1016/S0168-6496(03)00249-6.
- Wong, K.C. & O'Shea, S. (2010). Sediment macrobenthos off eastern Waiheke Island,
 Hauraki Gulf, New Zealand. New Zealand Journal of Marine and Freshwater
 Research, 44(3), 149-165. doi:10.1080/00288330.2010.498088.
- Wood, H.L., Spicer, J.I. & Widdicombe, S. (2008). Ocean acidification may increase calcification rates, but at a cost. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, *275*(1644), 1767-1773. doi:10.1098/rspb.2008.0343.
- Wood, H.L., Widdicombe, S. & Spicer, J.I. (2009). The influence of hypercapnia and the infaunal brittlestar *Amphiura filiformis* on sediment nutrient flux–will ocean acidification affect nutrient exchange?. *Biogeosciences*, *6*(10), 2015-2024. doi:10.5194/bg-6-2015-2009.
- Wu, Y., Gao, K. & Riebesell, U. (2010). CO2-induced seawater acidification affects physiological performance of the marine diatom *Phaeodactylum tricornutum. Biogeosciences (BG), 7*(9), 2915-2923. doi:10.5194/bg-7-2915-2010.
- Yamada, H. & Kayama, M. (1987). Liberation of nitrogenous compounds from bottom sediments and effect of bioturbation by small bivalve, *Theora lata* (*Hinds*). *Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science, 24*(4), 539-555. doi:10.1016/0272-7714(87)90133-8.
- Yang, G. & Gao, K. (2012). Physiological responses of the marine diatom *Thalassiosira pseudonana* to increased *p*CO₂ and seawater acidity. *Marine Environmental Research*, *79*, 142-151. doi:10.1016/j.marenvres.2012.06.002.

- Yokoyama, H. & Ishihi, Y. (2003). Feeding of the bivalve Theora lubrica on benthic microalgae: isotopic evidence. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, *255*, 303-309. doi: 10.3354/meps255303.
- Zeebe, R.E. & Wolf-Gladrow, D.A. (2001). CO₂ in seawater: equilibrium, kinetics, isotopes (No. 65). *Gulf Professional Publishing, Equilibrium*, 1, 1-22.
- Zeebe R.E. (2012). History of seawater carbonate chemistry, atmospheric CO₂, and ocean acidification. *Annual Review Earth Planet Science*, *40*, 141–165. doi:10.1146/annurev-earth-042711-105521.
- Zehr, J.P. & Ward, B.B. (2002). Nitrogen cycling in the ocean: new perspectives on processes and paradigms. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 68(3), 1015-1024. doi:10.1128/AEM.68.3.1015-1024.2002.
- Zehr, J.P. & Kudela, R.M. (2011). Nitrogen cycle of the open ocean: from genes to ecosystems. *Annual Review of Marine Science*, *3*, 197-225.
 doi:10.1146/annurev-marine-120709-142819.